Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: September 30, 2021 REVISED: January 25, 2022 ACCEPTED: February 13, 2022 PUBLISHED: March 7, 2022

# **Cosmology from confinement?**

# Mark Van Raamsdonk

Department of Physics and Astronomy, University of British Columbia, 6224 Agricultural Road, Vancouver, B.C. V6T 1Z1, Canada

*E-mail:* mav@phas.ubc.ca

ABSTRACT: We describe a class of holographic models that may describe the physics of certain four-dimensional big-bang/big-crunch cosmologies. The construction involves a pair of 3D Euclidean holographic CFTs each on a homogeneous and isotropic space M coupled at either end of an interval  $\mathcal{I}$  to a Euclidean 4D CFT on  $M \times \mathcal{I}$  with many fewer local degrees of freedom. We argue that in some cases, when the size of M is much greater than the length of  $\mathcal{I}$ , the theory flows to a confining three-dimensional field theory on M in the infrared, and this is reflected in the dual description by the asymptotically AdS spacetimes dual to the two 3D CFTs joining up in the IR to give a Euclidean wormhole. The Euclidean construction can be reinterpreted as generating a state of the Lorentzian 4D CFT on  $M \times \text{time}$  whose dual includes the physics of a big-bang/big-crunch cosmology. When M is  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , we can alternatively analytically continue one of the  $\mathbb{R}^3$  directions to get an eternally traversable four-dimensional planar wormhole. We suggest explicit microscopic examples where the 4D CFT is  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory and the 3D CFTs are superconformal field theories with opposite orientation. In this case, the two geometries dual to the pair of 3D SCFTs can be understood as a geometrical version of a brane-antibrane pair, and the tendency of the geometries to connect up is related to the standard instability of brane-antibrane systems.

KEYWORDS: AdS-CFT Correspondence, Black Holes in String Theory, D-Branes

ARXIV EPRINT: 2102.05057



# Contents

1	Introduction		1
<b>2</b>	General construction		6
	2.1	Euclidean wormholes, eternal traversable wormholes, and cosmology	7
	2.2	Coupling auxiliary degrees of freedom	7
	2.3	Confinement and symmetry breaking	8
	2.4	From two-sided black hole to eternally traversable wormhole	9
3	Mic	prosopic construction	11
	3.1	Dual geometries for the single-boundary case	13
	3.2	The two-boundary case	15
	3.3	Probe example	17
	3.4	Non-perturbative version	18
	3.5	Asymptotic behavior of the dual geometry	18
4	Bottom-up and effective field theory descriptions		19
	4.1	Effective field theory setup	20
	4.2	Holographic analysis of interface CFTs	22
5	Discussion		25
A	Type IIB supergravity solutions for $\mathcal{N}=4$ SYM theory coupled to a		
	3D	SCFT	27
в	Pro	be D5-brane solutions	29
	B.1	Probe $\bar{D5}$ -brane in the background of a single-boundary solution	32
С	Hol	ographic model for conformal interfaces	33
D	Effe	ective field theory description with conformal anomaly	33
	D.1	Lorentzian solutions	34

# 1 Introduction

In this note we describe specific holographic constructions through which the physics of 4D big-bang/big-crunch cosmologies might be encoded in the physics of certain non-gravitational quantum field theories. We follow the construction of [1-3] (reviewed below; see also [4-6] for related low-dimensional constructions), which considers states of a 4D holographic CFT constructed using a Euclidean BCFT path integral. These states were suggested to

be dual to asymptotically AdS black hole spacetimes with a dynamical end-of-the-world (ETW) brane providing an inner boundary for the spacetime behind the horizon of the black hole. In [1] was suggested that in favorable cases, gravity can localize to this ETW brane, so that the effective description of the ETW brane physics is that of a four-dimensional big-bang/big-crunch cosmology.

The present work refines and extends this picture in the following ways:

- We point out that the physics of confinement and symmetry breaking plays a crucial role in the relevant field theories.<sup>1</sup> The construction relies on four-dimensional field theories with one compact direction flowing in the infrared to three-dimensional confined theories, with a particular pattern of global symmetry breaking.
- We suggest specific microscopic examples constructed from  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory and various 3D superconformal field theories that can be coupled to it at a boundary. The dual gravity picture, including the ETW brane physics, is described in terms of type IIB supergravity/string theory, and involves the physics of brane-antibrane systems.
- We emphasize that the construction may continue to work when the 4D theory is not a conventional holographic theory (but the boundary theories involved in constructing the state are). In this case, there can be a classical gravitational description for the ETW brane (as a 4D theory of gravity, perhaps with a compact internal space) but no classical bulk 5D spacetime. The encoding of a cosmological spacetime in the state of a non-holographic CFT is similar to the encoding of black hole interiors in Hawking radiation systems [8–10].

While we don't attempt to construct the relevant supergravity solutions in detail, we are able to describe the asymptotic behaviour explicitly. It remains to check (or argue indirectly) that the proposed solutions exist and have the conjectured properties. Alternatively, we can hope to understand better the 4D effective description of the ETW physics and verify that the desired solutions relevant to cosmology exist there. If the construction succeeds, an analytically-continued version gives four-dimensional eternally traversable wormholes preserving 2+1 dimensional Poincaré symmetry in the effective description. It has been argued that the existence of these would require an unnaturally large amount of negative null energy [11, 12]. We review these arguments in section 4 and identify a novel field theory effect that gives a possible mechanism for achieving the large amount of negative null energy required to support the wormhole.

These models have some interesting phenomonological/model-building aspects that we discuss in section 5. However, we emphasize that the immediate motivation here is not to come up with a phenomenologically accurate model of cosmology, but rather to come up with *some* completely defined physical theory which encodes the cosmological physics of a four-dimensional homogeneous and isotropic universe with a big bang.<sup>2</sup> If these constructions succeed, they could shed light on the question of what are the well-defined

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Related comments were made in the context of Euclidean wormholes in [7].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For other approaches to cosmology using holography, see for example [13-17].



Figure 1. Basic field theory construction (the CFT sandwich): a pair of 3D holographic CFTs related by a reflection are coupled at either end of an interval I to a 4D CFT.

observables in cosmological spacetimes and allow a first principles calculation of these observables assuming the holographic dictionary is understood well enough and the field theory calculations can be done. For example, cosmological correlators could be computed from correlation functions in a four-dimensional Euclidean field theory with boundaries at some past and future Euclidean time.

Summary of the basic construction. We begin by describing the basic mechanism of the construction, considering the case where we wish to describe cosmology with spatial geometry  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . The construction is essentially the same when the spatial geometry is spherical or hyperbolic. Following [18], we begin by constructing a Euclidean wormhole.

To start, consider a pair of three-dimensional Euclidean holographic CFTs each living on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Each of these is dual to a separate four-dimensional Euclidean gravitational theory on AdS<sup>4</sup> with boundary geometry  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . We now introduce an interaction between the theories by coupling them to an auxiliary four-dimensional quantum field theory on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  times an interval  $[-\tau_0/2, \tau_0/2]$ , with the original three-dimensional theories living at either end of the interval, as in figure 1a.<sup>3</sup> We take the four-dimensional theory to have many fewer local degrees of freedom than the original 3D theories. In particular, the four-dimensional theory need not be a conventional holographic theory. Since the fourth dimension is compact, the field theory we have constructed will flow to some three-dimensional theory in the IR, which provides a good description of the physics at distance scales much larger than  $\tau_0$ . This theory could be a non-trivial three-dimensional conformal field theory, but more generically, we expect that it will be gapped/confining. We will argue that in some cases, the gravitational description of this confinement is that the asymptotically AdS<sup>4</sup> spacetimes associated with the two 3D CFTs join up in the IR so that the full spacetime is a Euclidean wormhole.

To motivate this assertion, consider the case where the four-dimensional auxiliary theory is also holographic. In this case, coupling one of the 3D holographic theories to the auxiliary 4D system gives a holographic boundary conformal field theory. In the dual description, the four-dimensional gravitational theory dual to the 3D CFT now describes the physics of an end-of-the-world brane in a five-dimensional geometry (figure 2b). When the 4D theory has many fewer local degrees of freedom than the 3D theory ( $c_{4D} \ll c_{3D}$ ), gravity localizes to this ETW brane by the Karch-Randall mechanism [19–21], and the 4D graviton gets a mass that can be made arbitrarily small by taking  $c_{4D}/c_{3D}$  small. In our construction with two 3D theories on either end of an interval, we have two ETW branes in the UV. But if the full field theory is confining in the IR, the dual geometry must be

 $<sup>^{3}\</sup>mathrm{In}$  other words, we make a CFT sandwich.



Figure 2. Dual geometries for various field theory setups, showing end-of-the-world branes (red) with asymptotically AdS<sup>4</sup> regions. (a) Dual of a single 3D CFT (b) Dual of a 3D CFT coupled to the boundary of a 4D CFT. Gravity remains well-localized to the ETW brane when  $c_{4D} \ll c_{3D}$ . (c) Possible dual of a pair of 3D CFTs coupled to a 4D CFT, where the IR physics is a conformal 3D CFT (d) Possible dual of a pair of 3D CFTs coupled to a 4D CFT, where the IR physics is a conformal confining 3D theory.

capped off somehow in the IR [22], and a natural mechanism for this is for the two ETW branes to join up (figure 2d).<sup>4</sup> We will provide evidence for this picture via a string theory construction, where the 4D auxiliary theory is taken to be  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory and the 3D theories are holographic superconformal theories with opposite orientation. In this case, the ETW branes are related to a certain brane-antibrane system in string theory, and the tendency for the ETW branes to join up is directly related to the instability of the brane-antibrane system. From the field theory perspective, this situation is characterized by a spontaneous breaking  $G \times G \to G$  of global symmetry, where G is the global symmetry associated with each of the 3D CFTs and becomes a gauge group for gauge fields on the ETW brane.

To connect with cosmology, we interpret the  $\tau$  direction as a Euclidean time direction and interpret the Euclidean theory for  $\tau < 0$  as a path-integral that constructs a specific state  $|\Psi_{b,\tau_0}\rangle$  of our auxiliary 4D theory living on a spatial  $\mathbb{R}^3$  (figure 3a).<sup>5</sup> Here, *b* labels our choice of 3D theory. Note that the degrees of freedom of this 3D theory are not physical degrees of freedom in the Lorentzian theory, but appear only in the Euclidean path integral generating the state  $|\Psi_{b,\tau_0}\rangle$ . This state (evolved with the usual Hamiltonian for the 4D theory) is dual to a Lorentzian geometry that is the analytic continuation of the Euclidean wormhole described above (see figure 3b,c,d).<sup>6</sup> This will generally be a flat FRW big-bang/big-crunch cosmology. In the case where the 4D field theory is holographic, the 4D cosmological physics is confined to an ETW brane living at the IR end of a five-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>As we discuss below, there are more general possibilities for which the effective description of the ETW brane physics is not a single 4D Euclidean wormhole.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>This is similar to the Hartle-Hawking construction [23], but with a CFT path integral.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In this context, the Euclidean wormhole is interpreted as a "bra-ket wormhole".



**Figure 3.** Connection to cosmology. (a) State of the 4D CFT on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  produced by the Euclidean path integral terminated by a 3D CFT *b* in the Euclidean past at  $\tau = -\tau_0$ . (b)  $\tau < 0$  half of the Euclidean solution dual to the doubled bra-ket path-integral. (c) The  $\tau = 0$  slice of the Euclidean solution serves as the initial data for Lorentzian evolution. (d) Full Lorentzian solution dual to  $|\Psi\rangle_{b,\tau_0}$ .

dimensional asymptotically AdS spacetime. This lies behind the horizon of a (planar) black hole, emerging from the past singularity and ending up in the future singularity (figure 3d). But when the 4D theory is not a conventional holographic theory, there is no geometrical 5D spacetime. In the language of [24–26], we can think of the 4D cosmological spacetime is an "island" whose physics is encoded in the state of a field theory that is not conventionally holographic.<sup>7</sup>

Eternally traversable wormholes. If they exist, the Euclidean wormholes we describe (for the case of spatial  $\mathbb{R}^3$ ) could instead be analytically continued along one direction of the  $\mathbb{R}^3$  to give a four-dimensional eternally traversable wormhole (figure 2d, but with one of the translationally invariant directions analytically continued to give a time direction). The existence of such solutions in the effective description requires a substantial violation of the averaged null energy condition [28]. In the 1+1-dimensional construction of Maldacena and Qi [29], this arises through a direct coupling of the CFTs associated with the asymptotic regions. It has been argued in [11] and [12] that obtaining the required amount of negative null energy in a higher-dimensional construction is difficult. We recall these arguments in detail in section 4, and explain a possible mechanism to produce the required negative energy in the effective description. We argue that the matter in the effective description can be modeled as an interface theory as shown in figure 4; a holographic model suggests that such setups can lead to large negative Casimir energy densities for interfaces with specific properties. This will be discussed in more detail in [30].

**Microscopic construction.** The generalities of our construction are motivated and described more fully in section 2 below. In order to make everything more concrete, we discuss a possible specific realization of the construction within string theory in section 3. Here, the field theory arises as the low-energy limit of D3-branes stretched between a D5-brane/NS5-brane stack and a complementary  $\overline{\text{D5-brane}/\text{NS5-brane}}$  stack, with extra D3-brane degrees of freedom added to the fivebrane stacks at either end (see figure 8). The low-energy field theory description is U(N)  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  times an interval,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>This is similar to the ideas in [27], which argued that bubbles of a spacetime associated with some holographic CFT can be encoded in states of a different CFT, which might have a significantly smaller central charge.



**Figure 4.** CFTs on  $R^{2,1}$  times  $S^1$ , with each CFT covering an interval on the  $S^1$ . A holographic model suggests that the negative Casimir energy of the CFT with larger central charge can become much larger than that for this CFT on  $R^{2,1} \times S^1$  for special choices of the interface corresponding to a bulk interface tension close to a lower critical value in the holographic model.



Figure 5. (a) Probe brane solution dual to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM with parallel D5-brane defects. (b)Probe brane configuration for parallel defects with opposite orientation (D5- $\overline{D5}$ ). (c) Dual gravity solution for SUSY-preserving BCFT, with ETW branes that stay separated. (d) Suggested dual gravity solution with boundary SCFTs of opposite orientation, breaking SUSY.

coupled to 3D superconformal field theories at either end of the interval. These SCFTs are holographic with many more local degrees of freedom than the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. These SCFTs individually preserve half the supersymmetry when coupled to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. However, the full construction breaks supersymmetry. We argue that the theory still has a gravitational dual well-described by type IIB supergravity, and we describe the asymptotic geometry explicitly using the work [31–34]. In these geometries, the ETW branes are geometrical, characterized by an internal space which grows in size before pinching off smoothly (figure 11). We can think of them as a geometrized stack of branes emerging from one boundary and a geometrized stack of the corresponding anti-branes emerging from the other boundary. The ETW branes connecting up would then be a non-perturbative geometrized version of the joining of probe D5 and anti-D5 branes associated with parallel defects in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory (figure 5) [35–37].

# 2 General construction

In this section, we describe and motivate the general construction in more detail before turning to the specific microscopic construction in section 3.

# 2.1 Euclidean wormholes, eternal traversable wormholes, and cosmology

Our goal is to construct models of big bang cosmology using the tools of AdS/CFT. Maldacena and Maoz pointed out that certain big-bang/big-crunch spacetimes arise by analytic continuation from Euclidean AdS wormholes, with geometry of the form

$$ds^2 = d\tau^2 + f(\tau)ds_M^2 \tag{2.1}$$

where M is a homogeneous isotropic space and the geometry is asymptotically  $\mathrm{AdS}^4$ for  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ . The form of this Euclidean geometry suggests that it could be related holographically to a pair of Euclidean CFTs, each living on M. However, for a pair of decoupled CFTs, the partition function and all correlation functions would factorize between the two CFTs, while holographic calculations in the geometry (2.1) would give non-factorizing results.

There is another puzzle with the geometries in (2.1) that applies to the flat case. Here, we could analytically continue one of the spatial directions in  $M = \mathbb{R}^3$  to obtain a static Lorentzian geometry with two asymptotically AdS regions. Such a planar traversable wormhole geometry cannot exist without violating the averaged null-energy condition (ANEC) [28].

# 2.2 Coupling auxiliary degrees of freedom

To resolve these puzzles, it has been suggested that Euclidean AdS wormholes may correspond to ensemble-averaged products of CFT partition functions (see e.g. [18, 38–42]), or partition functions for CFTs that are weakly interacting in some way (see e.g. [7]). Either of these can explain the non-factorization of correlators, and for the flat case, it is understood that introducing interactions between the CFTs associated with asymptotic regions can give ANEC-violating matter in the bulk that allows a traversable wormhole [29, 43, 44].<sup>8</sup>

A specific approach that incorporates features of ensemble averages and interactions is to couple the original CFTs to some auxiliary degrees of freedom spread over an extra spatial dimension [3].<sup>9</sup> Specifically, we can consider a four-dimensional CFT on M times a spatial interval  $[-\tau_0/2, \tau_0/2]$ , with the fields at  $\tau = \pm \tau_0$  coupled to our original CFTs (figure 1). The partition function for the full theory can be understood as a product of partition functions of the original CFTs, averaged over an ensemble of sources [3]. Here, the sources are fields in the auxiliary theory and the probability distribution for the sources comes from the path integral over the auxiliary degrees of freedom.

In order that the dual gravitational system associated with the coupled CFTs remains effectively four-dimensional, we require that the number of local degrees of freedom in the auxiliary CFT is small compared to the number of local degrees of freedom in the original CFTs. In this case, the addition of auxiliary degrees of freedom can be understood to be a small perturbation of the original theory, at least in the UV.<sup>10</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Note, however that there has not been an explicit construction of an eternal traversable wormhole in four dimensions with  $\mathbb{R}^3$  spatial slices.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>See [45] for a related construction involving the coupling of two theories via an auxiliary system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Below, it will be important that such perturbations can significantly alter the IR physics.

Localized gravity and Karch-Randall branes. To understand the effects on the gravitational physics from coupling to a 4D auxiliary CFT, it is helpful to consider the case where these auxiliary degrees of freedom are also holographic. Consider first the case where we have a single 3D holographic CFT which we couple to a four-dimensional CFT on a half-space. In this case, the full dual geometry has an asymptotically AdS<sup>5</sup> region, and the original four-dimensional gravitational theory describes the physics of an end-of-the-world brane, as shown in figure 2b.<sup>11,12</sup> Gravity is localized to this end-of-the-world brane via the Karch-Randall mechanism [19]. Specifically, the physics of the ETW brane has an effective description as four-dimensional gravity, where the 4D graviton obtains a tiny mass ( $m^2 \sim c_4/c_3$ ), and we have a tower of massive fields coming from the modes of the 5D-graviton [47, 48]. In a bottom-up description, we can think of the brane as a hypersurface living at some angle  $\theta$  in the Poincaré coordinates of AdS<sup>5</sup>×S<sup>5</sup>. When this angle is close to  $-\pi/2$  as in figure 2b, the brane acts as a cutoff surface in AdS, and the effective description of the physics on the brane will include a cutoff version of the 4D CFT.

When we have two 3D holographic CFTs coupled by a 4D holographic CFT, the dual geometry now includes two ETW branes in the UV. We will argue below that in some cases, these connect up in the IR (figure 2d), giving rise to a wormhole in the effective description.

**Requirement for strong IR correlations.** We have emphasized that the number of auxiliary degrees of freedom should be small in order to maintain the four-dimensional character of the dual gravitational theory. However, ending up with a connected wormhole means that the interactions between the two CFTs induced by the auxiliary degrees of freedom lead to large correlations. In particular, we require that  $\ln(Z/(Z_1Z_2)) \sim c_{3D}$ . In the Lorentzian case where we have analytically continued one of the directions of  $M = \mathbb{R}^3$ , the geometrical connection between the two sides implies that the vacuum entanglement between the original CFTs induced by the auxiliary degrees of freedom is large, with entanglement entropy of order  $c_{3D}$ .<sup>13</sup>

Thus, we wish to introduce an auxiliary theory whose number of degrees of freedom is small,  $c_{4D} \ll c_{3D}$ , but which leads to entanglement/correlations between the original CFTs that are large, of order  $c_{3D}$ . In the next section, we will argue that the physics of RG flows and confinement may help achieve this.

# 2.3 Confinement and symmetry breaking

Our general Euclidean field theory setup has two 3D CFTs on a homogeneous and isotropic space M coupled to a 4D CFT on M times an interval  $I_{\tau_0} = [-\tau_0/2, \tau_0/2]$ . We would like to understand whether for some  $\tau_0$ , our field theory has a dual gravitational description as a 4D Euclidean AdS wormhole. We expect that the correlations between the original

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>In microscopic examples, the full geometry can be understood as a warped product of AdS<sup>4</sup> and an internal space. When we have only the 3D CFT, the internal space is compact. Coupling to the 4D CFT on a half space modifies this compact space to include a narrow semi-infinite throat.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>This structure was described as a "bagpipe" in [46].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>To regulate the entanglement entropy, we can consider a subsystem including a ball-shaped region of one of the 3D theories and compare the entanglement entropy of this region to the entanglement entropy for the same region in the case where there is not a second 3D CFT.

CFTs will become larger for smaller values of  $\tau_0$ , so it is natural to consider the small  $\tau_0$ limit and ask whether the wormhole exists here. Since the field theories we are dealing with are assumed to be scale-invariant, we can equivalently keep  $\tau_0$  fixed and take the curvature length scale of M large, so that our field theory geometry approaches  $\mathbb{R}^3 \times I$ . If the wormhole exists in this flat case, it should also exist in the spherical and hyperbolic cases for sufficiently small spatial curvature.

At length scales much larger than  $\tau_0$ , the Euclidean field theory on  $\mathbb{R}^3 \times I_{\tau_0}$  or the related Lorentzian field theory on  $\mathbb{R}^{2,1} \times I_{\tau_0}$  should be described by some three-dimensional field theory. The IR limit of this theory could either be a non-trivial 3D CFT, or it could be a gapped theory. We will now argue that the latter may correspond to some type of connected ETW brane wormhole geometry in the dual gravitational description.

To see this, it is helpful again to consider the case where the auxiliary degrees of freedom are holographic. In this case, we have a dual geometry with an asymptotically  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  region whose boundary geometry is  $\mathbb{R}^3 \times I_{\tau_0}$ , and we have ETW branes in the bulk anchored to the ends of the interval.

In the case where the IR theory is conformal, we have non-trivial physics at arbitrarily long wavelengths, and the bulk picture is that the radial direction extends to infinite distance in the IR. Here, the ETW branes can remain separate and extend infinitely into the IR (figure 2c). Alternatively, they could join up somehow and extend into the IR. In neither case do we get the desired wormhole geometry.

On the other hand, when the field theory is gapped in the IR, we expect that the radial direction should terminate somehow in the IR at a finite distance from any interior point of the geometry. A natural way for this to occur is for the two ETW branes to join up into a single brane (figure 6, left). In this case, the ETW brane worldvolume geometry is the desired asymptotically AdS Euclidean wormhole.

The configuration of figure 6 (left) is not the only way to end up with a confining theory. Indeed, adding a relevant deformation to the individual 3D theories, or to the 4D CFT could lead to confinement. In this case, the ETW brane geometries and the bulk geometry could individually truncate in the IR, as shown in figure 6, right. Here, the effective 4D description of the ETW brane physics on the gravity side would have two disconnected asymptotically AdS spacetimes with an IR end.

In order to ensure a single connected ETW brane, one strategy is to endow the ETW brane with properties similar to those of a string theory brane, such that the pair of ETW branes acts like a probe brane-antibrane pair. For example, we can take the 3D CFTs to each include some global symmetry G and the theories to be related to each other by reflection through  $\tau = 0$ . The  $G \times G$  global symmetry in the UV is related to the presence of bulk gauge fields associated with the ETW branes. If the branes connect up in the bulk the  $G \times G$  global symmetry is broken to a single diagonal copy. We will provide explicit examples below.

# 2.4 From two-sided black hole to eternally traversable wormhole

Before turning to specific microscopic models, we motivate the existence of a connected wormhole in a different way. Here, we focus on the Lorentzian picture, where we would have an eternally traversable wormhole after analytically continuing on one of the directions of the  $\mathbb{R}^3$ .



Figure 6. Two possibilities for the gravity dual of a theory that confines in the IR. These can sometimes be distinguished by a different pattern of global symmetry breaking. The ETW brane geometry in the left case is a Euclidean wormhole.

Consider first the pair of 3D CFTs on spatial  $\mathbb{R}^2$  in the thermofield double state. This is dual to the single connected geometry of a two-sided planar 4D black hole. This state may be constructed using a Euclidean path integral with path integral geometry  $\mathbb{R}^2 \times I$  that connects the two spatial  $\mathbb{R}^2$ s, as shown in figure 7a.

Next, we can consider coupling the 3D CFTs via a 4D CFT as above. For the coupled theory, we can consider the path-integral state shown in figure 7b. We can choose to evolve this state forward using the time independent Hamiltonian for the 4D theory on spatial  $\mathbb{R}^2 \times I$ . When the 4D CFT has many fewer degrees of freedom than the 3D CFTs, we expect that the gravitational description of the new state is in some sense a small perturbation of the original two-sided black hole geometry. In particular, we expect that the ETW brane geometry for the t = 0 spatial slice should be almost the same as that of the two-sided 4D planar black hole and the ETW branes from the two different 3D CFTs should still connect. When the 4D theory is holographic, we can visualize the full geometry as having a 5D bulk such that the original 4D black hole becomes an ETW brane in this geometry. The presence of the 4D CFT may alter the time-dependence of the ETW brane. Since it represents a coupling between the original 3D theories, it can have the effect of making the ETW brane geometry traversable. However, the state is still time-dependent.

By continuously modifying the path integral geometry to the strip geometry of figure 7c, we end up with the vacuum state of the theory with the two 3D CFTs coupled by the 4D auxiliary theory. In the case we are interested in, the ETW brane geometry would remain connected in the limit where we reach the vacuum state. Since the final dual geometry is static, the ETW brane geometry should be an eternally traversable wormhole, and after analytic continuations give a Euclidean AdS wormhole and a flat cosmological spacetime.

Of course, for some theories, it could be that the ETW brane disconnects in the limit where the state approaches the vacuum state. Our goal is to find examples where the ETW brane remains connected in this limit.



Figure 7. States created by Euclidean path integrals and gravity duals. (a) Thermofield double state of two 3D CFTs, dual to a two-sided black hole. (b) State of a pair of 3D CFTs coupled by a 4D CFT. The two-sided black hole is now the geometry of an ETW brane. The black hole may be traversable for some time. (c) Vacuum state of the 3D CFTs coupled by a 4D CFT, if the ETW brane remains connected and gives an eternally traversable wormhole in the effective description.

# **3** Microsopic construction

In this section, we describe a family of specific microscopic constructions designed to realize the picture we have described. In order to have the largest amount of control, we take as building blocks quantum field theories with large amounts of supersymmetry, though this supersymmetry will end up being broken in the final construction.

For simplicity and maximal control over the gravity picture, we start by choosing the  $U(N) \mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory as the 4D CFT that gives our auxiliary degrees of freedom. Here,  $N^2(=c_{4D})$  and the 't Hooft coupling  $\lambda$  can both be taken large if we wish to have a 5D gravity dual, but we can also consider the case where they are not large.

Next, we introduce the 3D holographic CFTs. We take these to be superconformal theories that can be coupled to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory at a boundary while preserving half of the original supersymmetry of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. Such theories preserve OSp(2, 2|4) superconformal symmetry; they were classified by Gaiotto and Witten in [49] (see also [50]). The BCFT obtained by coupling one of these theories to the U(N)  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory describes the low-energy physics of N semi-infinite D3-branes (in the 0123 directions) ending on stacks of D5-branes (in the 123456 directions) and NS5-branes (in the 123789 directions), with additional D3-branes stretched in the 3 direction between the D5s and NS5s, as shown



Figure 8. Left: brane construction for  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM coupled to a 3D superconformal gauge theory. D3-branes in the 0123 directions (horizontal, red) are stretched between D5-branes in the 0456 directions (vertical, black) and NS5-branes in the 0789 directions (blue, angled). Right: quiver gauge theory describing the low-energy physics. Circles represent circles represent gauge theory sectors coupled by bifundamental hypermultiplets (horizontal lines). Squares represent additional fundamental hypermultiplets.

in figure 8. The 3D theory on its own corresponds to the physics of these extra D3-branes. Since we are free to add an arbitrarily large number of these, we can take  $c_{3D}/c_{4D}$  as large as we want.

The 3D theories can also be understood as the IR limit of certain supersymmetric quiver gauge theories of the type shown in figure 8 (right). The parameters describing the quiver — the ranks of the gauge groups and the number of fundamental hypermultiplets — are related to the numbers of D5-branes, NS5-branes, and D3-branes in the string theory construction.

The dual gravity solutions for both the 3D SCFTs and the BCFTs obtained by coupling these to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory are known explicitly. These solutions of type IIB supergravity were described in [31–34], based on the general OSp(2, 2|4)-symmetric solutions of type IIB supergravity found in [31, 32].

For our construction, we want  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory to couple to a 3D CFT at each end of the Euclidean time interval. From the string theory perspective, we can obtain such a theory by introducing additional stacks of D5-branes and NS5-branes so that the D3-brane stack has two boundaries. The distance between the boundaries can be scaled so that we end up with a finite separation between the two boundaries in the low-energy limit. We can preserve supersymmetry if the new D5-branes and NS5-branes have the same orientation as the original ones. However, we instead want to take them to have the opposite orientation, i.e. to use anti-branes instead of branes. From the field theory perspective, what we want is to take the same Euclidean SCFT at either end of the Euclidean time interval, but coupled with the opposite orientation to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. The reason is that we want a construction that is symmetric under Euclidean time reversal. This is required for our interpretation of the Euclidean geometry as a bra-ket wormhole, and ensures that we obtain a real Lorentzian geometry under analytic continuation.<sup>14</sup> Choosing the boundary theories

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>To understand in more detail why the reflection symmetry gives real Lorentzian solutions, note that this implies fields with an even number of Euclidean time indices will behave as  $f(\tau^2)$ , while fields with an odd number of Euclidean time indices will behaves as  $\tau f(\tau^2)$  where  $\tau = 0$  is the reflection-symmetric point. For the fields with an odd number of Euclidean time indices, the factor of *i* in the analytic continuation that comes from the presence of these indices will cancel the factor of *i* in the analytic continuation of  $\tau f(\tau^2)$ .

to have the opposite orientation breaks supersymmetry in the resulting low-energy field theory, but only nonlocally, due to boundary conditions in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory that are mutually incompatible with supersymmetry.

We will argue that the resulting non-supersymmetric theory should be gapped in the IR, and that the dual gravity interpretation has a connected ETW brane whose effective description can be a four-dimensional Euclidean AdS wormhole.

# 3.1 Dual geometries for the single-boundary case

Before discussing the complete two-boundary construction, let us describe more explicitly the dual gravitational physics of the single-boundary theories that preserve supersymmetry, following [31–33, 51].

The bosonic symmetry of the full BCFT includes the SO(3, 2) 3D conformal symmetry plus an SO(3) × SO(3) subset of the original SO(6) R symmetry. Accordingly, the dual geometries takes the form of  $AdS^4 \times S^2 \times S^2$  fibered over a two-dimensional space. In general, we can write the metric as

$$f_4(r,\theta)ds_{AdS_4}^2 + f_1(r,\theta)d\Omega_2^2 + f_2(r,\theta)d\Omega_2^2 + 4\rho(r,\theta)(dr^2 + r^2d\theta^2)$$
(3.1)

where r and  $\theta$  are polar coordinates on the first quadrant of a plane. This is illustrated in figure 9. The metric functions  $f_4$ ,  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$ , and  $\rho$  are determined by a pair of harmonic functions  $h_1$ ,  $(r, \theta)$ ,  $h_2(r, \theta)$ , and these are determined by choosing the locations  $\{l_A\}$  for a set of poles of  $h_1$  on the x axis and the locations  $\{k_B\}$  for a set of poles of  $h_2$  on the yaxis, where multiplicities are allowed. The explicit form of the metric for these solutions is reviewed in appendix A; see the references [31–33, 51] for more details, including the expressions for the other supergravity fields.

The geometry is illustrated in figure 9. At each point in the quadrant, we have an  $\operatorname{AdS}^4 \times S^2 \times S^2$  fiber, where the volumes of the three factors can vary independently. The first and second  $S^2$  volumes go to zero for  $\theta = 0$  and  $\theta = \pi/2$  respectively, except at the locations of the poles, which are associated with D5-brane throats (x-axis poles) or NS5-brane throats (y-axis poles) in the geometry. The pair of  $S^2$ s fibred over a curve connecting the two axes (e.g. a constant r curve) gives a geometry that is topologically  $S^5$ . For large r, the curves of constant r describe  $\operatorname{AdS}^4 \times S^5$  slices of the local  $\operatorname{AdS}^5 \times S^5$  geometry that describes the asymptotic region. These are the slices of fixed Poincaré angle, as shown on the right in figure 9.

In the region where the solution is well-described by Poincaré  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ , the variable r is related to the angular coordinate  $\Theta_p$  in the  $\tau - z$  plane in Poincaré coordinates via

$$\frac{r}{r_0} = \frac{1 - \sin \Theta_p}{\cos \Theta_p} \qquad (\text{large } r) \,. \tag{3.2}$$

For smaller values of r, the geometry deviates from  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ ; the r = 0 point corresponds to a smooth part of the geometry where the  $S^5$  contracts to zero size.

The pole locations are constrained in the microscopic type IIB string theory by the requirement that the various fluxes originating from the fivebrane throats should be quantized.



**Figure 9.** Left: geometries dual to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  on a half-space. Each point in the quadrant has an  $\mathrm{AdS}^4 \times S^2 \times S^2$  fiber. Curves connecting the axes are topologically  $\mathrm{AdS}^4 \times S^5$ . Poles on the x and y axis correspond to D5 and NS5-brane throats. Right: full geometry is well-approximated by Poincaré-AdS away from the dark grey shaded region, where the internal space smoothly degenerates. This region can be understood as an end-of-the-world brane from the lower-dimensional perspective.

Specifically, we must have that

$$L_A = \sqrt{g}l_A + \frac{2}{\pi} \sum_B \arctan \frac{l_A}{k_B}$$
$$K_B = \frac{k_B}{\sqrt{g}} + \frac{2}{\pi} \sum_A \arctan \frac{k_B}{l_A}$$
(3.3)

are integers for each A and B. These integers are related to the number of units of D3-brane flux per fivebrane in a given throat, and are directly related to integer parameters in the brane or quiver pictures of figure 8 specifying the gauge theory.

Microscopic picture of the ETW brane. The geometry for a given microscopic 3D SCFT labeled by parameters  $\{L_A\}, \{K_B\}$  and corresponding supergravity parameters  $\{l_A\}, \{k_B\}$  will contain a portion that is a good approximation to the part of  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ with Poincaré angle  $\Theta_p > \Theta_0$  for some angle  $\Theta_0$  that is different for different parameter choices.<sup>15</sup> The remainder of the geometry (grey shaded region in figure 9) can be understood as a fat ETW brane in which the  $S^5$  contracts. This part of the geometry also includes the fivebrane throats. We can think of  $\Theta_0$  as the ETW brane angle.

We will now argue that by choosing the boundary SCFT appropriately, we can find examples with  $c_{3D} \gg c_{4D}$  where  $\Theta_0$  is arbitrarily close to  $-\pi/2$ , so that our geometry includes an arbitrarily large portion of  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ . In this case, the ETW brane is like a Planck brane cutting off the asymptotic region on half the space, and we expect that gravity should be well localized on the brane.

First, we note that the number and location of the poles determines the rank N of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory gauge group, and the asymptotic AdS radius L by

$$N = \frac{L^4}{4\pi\ell_s^4} = \sum_A l_A + \sum_B k_B \,. \tag{3.4}$$

<sup>15</sup>Here,  $\Theta_0$  that depends on how closely we require the geometry to match with  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ .

For the solution specified by parameters  $\{l_A\}$  and  $\{k_B\}$ , we can expand the metric functions asymptotically in r to verify that the solution asymptotes to  $\operatorname{AdS}^5 \times S^5$  with these parameter values. The same asymptotic behavior is obtained for many different choices of poles; these choices correspond to our choice of 3D SCFT.

For fixed N, we find that the ETW brane angle  $\Theta_0$  can be made to approach  $-\pi/2$  by taking the pole locations  $\{l_A\}$  and  $\{k_B\}$  small compared with

$$r_0 = \sqrt{N} = \sqrt{\sum_A l_A + \sum_B k_B} \,.$$
 (3.5)

This requires taking a large number of poles. Since each pole corresponds to a fivebrane in the brane construction, these cases correspond to having a complicated 3D SCFT with  $c_{3D} \gg c_{4D}$ .<sup>16</sup>

Thus, we find that by choosing a boundary SCFT with many degrees of freedom, the effective ETW brane tilts strongly outward so that it should behave like a Planck brane cutting off half of the asyptotic region of Poincaré-AdS. We expect gravity to localize on the brane via the Karch-Randall mechanism. The resulting theory is expected to have an effective description as the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory on a half-space coupled to a theory on the other half-space that includes the gravitational theory dual to our 3D SCFT and a cutoff version of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory.

Even when  $\Theta_0$  is not close to  $-\pi/2$ , the ETW brane may be effectively described by 4D gravity provided that  $c_{3D} \gg c_{4D}$ . As argued in [46], this generally corresponds to a situation where the internal space volume in the ETW region becomes large before contracting; such a geometry (shown in figure 11 (left)) was described in [46] as a "bagpipe". Here, the "bag" without the pipe is the internal space geometry for the dual of the 3D SCFT without the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory. Coupling to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory adds the pipe, and this is very narrow compared to the bag when  $c_{3D} \gg c_{4D}$ . From the effective field theory perspective, the addition of the pipe gives the 4D graviton a small mass  $m^2 \sim c_{4D}/c_{3D}$ , and adds a tower of higher-mass modes coming from the 5D-graviton. But the physics is still a small perturbation to the original 4D theory dual to our 3D SCFT.

#### 3.2 The two-boundary case

Next, we consider the case with two boundaries, where we have  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory on  $\mathbb{R}^3 \times I$  with 3D superconformal field theories of opposite orientation on either side of the interval. In this case, each SCFT preserves a different half of the supersymmetries of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory, so the full theory has no remaining supersymmetry. Before discussing this case, it will be useful to understand also the case where the two SCFTs preserve the same supersymmetries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>As a specific example (setting g = 1), we can take a pole with multiplicity  $N_5$  at location  $k = N/(2N_5)$ and a pole with multiplicity  $N_5$  at location  $l = N/(2N_5)$ . The flux quantization constraints (3.3) require that  $N/(2N_5) + N_5/2$  is an integer. We find that for  $N_5 \gg N^{\frac{1}{2}}$ , the solution includes a region that is a good approximation to the portion of  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  with  $\theta < \pi/2 - \epsilon$ , where  $\epsilon = N^{\frac{1}{4}}/\sqrt{N_5}$ . Note that since  $N_5$  can be as large as N, we can make  $\epsilon$  parametrically small.

Aside: wedge holography and a 3D dual for  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ . The two-boundary theories preserving supersymmetry case can be understood as arising from a string theory construction with D3-branes stretched between two separate stacks of D5-branes and NS5-branes, where we adjust the length of the D3-branes to remain finite in the decoupling limit. In this case, the dual supergravity solution should include a wedge of  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  with ETW branes on either side. In the IR limit, the field theory will flow to a single 3D SCFT, namely the one associated with the string theory construction above where all the fivebranes are taken to be coincident. Such SCFTs were discussed in [52], and provide examples of the "wedge holography" discussed in [53], where a 3D CFT is dual to a wedge of a 5D AdS space.<sup>17</sup>

It is interesting to note that, as for the single boundary case, by a judicious choice of the boundary SCFTs, our dual geometry can include an arbitrarily large wedge of  $\operatorname{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ , i.e. a wedge  $-\pi/2 + \epsilon \leq \Theta_p \leq \pi/2 + \epsilon$  for arbitrarily small  $\epsilon$ . Thus, we have in a sense a 3D dual to  $\operatorname{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ , though the full dual geometry also includes the ETW branes. From a field theory point of view, this suggests that the full physics of the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory may be contained within an appropriately chosen 3D SCFT. This may be related to the idea of dimensional deconstruction [54].

**Supersymmetry breaking boundary conditions.** We now return to the case of interest where the two boundary theories preserve non-intersecting subsets of SUSY generators, so the full theory breaks all supersymmetry (as well as some of the global symmetries present in the UV theory).

Most well-controlled microscopic examples of AdS/CFT are supersymmetric, so one may be concerned that the examples we have described cannot be studied holographically in a controlled way. However, in our case, the supersymmetry is only broken by the fact that the boundary conditions at either end of the interval are incompatible with each other from a SUSY-perspective. A simpler example where we have SUSY broken by boundary conditions is the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  theory compactified on a circle with antiperiodic boundary conditions for fermions, introduced by Witten. Here, the theory has a well-controlled gravity dual in which the circle becomes contractible in the bulk for the case where the noncompact directions of the field theory are  $\mathbb{R}^{3}$ .<sup>18</sup> From the lower-dimensional perspective, this gives us a 3D confining gauge theory [22] since the radial direction in the dual geoemtry has finite extent in the IR.

Our situation is very similar to Witten's example, except that the compact direction is an interval rather than a circle. Supersymmetry is broken by the boundary conditions, and we expect that the interval contracts and pinches off in the bulk. This can happen smoothly if the ETW branes originating from the two 3D SCFTs join up in the IR as shown

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>Note that because of the AdS geometry, the proper distance between the ETW branes actually remains constant as a function of the radial coordinate, so we can think of this as an example of ordinary holography where the internal space includes an interval. In the microscopic examples taking into account the spheres, the full internal space takes a dumbbell shape, with two "bags" connected by a narrow tube [52].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>For the case where we replace  $\mathbb{R}^3$  with  $S^3$ , the circle is contractible in the bulk if its radius in field theory is sufficiently small compared to the  $S^3$  radius. The resulting transition is the same one that appears in the Hawking-Page transition (where the circle is taken to represent Euclidean time).



**Figure 10**. Left: geometry dual to 4D holographic CFT on  $R^3$  times a circle with antiperiodic boundary conditions for fermions (internal space is suppressed). Right: geometry dual to 4D holographic CFT on  $R^3$  times an interval, with SCFT of opposite orientation at either end. The blue ETW brane is described microscopically by a smooth degeneration of the internal space.

in figure 10. This implies that the full geometry is capped in the IR, and the IR physics of the field theory is that of a confining/gapped 3D theory.

It is also possible to get a gapped theory in the IR without the ETW branes connecting smoothly. The two ETW branes and the bulk geometry between then could each terminate independently in the IR (figure 6). Finally, it is possible that the field theory is not confining in the IR at all, or even that we have some runaway behavior with no stable vacuum. Thus, we would like to further motivate the idea that the ETW branes do connect in some cases.

# 3.3 Probe example

It will be useful to consider a probe example. Instead of taking D3-branes that terminate on stacks of fivebranes, we can consider D3-branes that are intersecting parallel D5-branes. In this case, the field theory description is a theory with two parallel codimension 1 defects. The physics of these defects was described in [20, 21, 55]. We have a 3D hypermultiplet in the fundamental representation of U(N) coupled to the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  fields at the defect [55]. In the supergravity description, we have a probe D5-brane originating from each defect with worldvolume geometry  $\mathrm{AdS}^4 \times S^2$ , where the  $S^2$  lives in  $S^5$ .

If the defects arise from parallel D5-branes with the same orientation, the field theory preserves supersymmetry. The scale L breaks conformal invariance, but we expect that the theory flows to a conformal defect theory in the infrared associated with the D3-branes intersecting two coincident D5-branes. In the dual description, we now have probe D5-branes living on parallel AdS<sup>4</sup> slices of the AdS<sup>5</sup> (figure 5a).

For parallel D5-brane defects with the opposite orientation (associated with D3-branes intersecting a separated  $D5 - \bar{D5}$  pair), we have the same probe brane solution (replacing one D5 with a  $\bar{D5}$ ) but this is now unstable, both nonperturbatively and perturbatively. To see this, recall that open strings stretched between a  $D5 - \bar{D5}$  pair have a mode that is tachyonic if the branes separation is smaller than the string scale. This happens in the probe solution for  $z > L_{AdS} \ell / \alpha'$ , where  $\ell$  is the separation in the field theory.

The endpoint of perturbative instability is another classical solution in which the branes are connected, as shown in figure 5b. The explicit solutions were constructed in [35]; we review them in appendix B. The physics is qualitatively similar if the probe is a small number n of D5-branes and if we allow some small number k of D3-branes to end on these. In this case, the probe branes tilt outward as they enter the bulk, but they still connect provided that k/n is not too large. The details are presented in appendix B.1.



**Figure 11.** Left: schematic of dual geometry for  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory on  $M \times \mathbb{R}^+$  coupled to a 3D SCFT with  $c_{3D} \gg c_{4D}$ . Away from the ETW brane, the internal space is  $S^5$ . The ETW brane is a region of the 10D geometry where this is deformed, growing and then pinching off smoothly. Right: the case with  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  on an interval coupled to 3D SCFTs with opposite orientation at the ends of the interval. Shown are the Euclidean time (horizontal), radial direction (into the page) and internal space.

# 3.4 Non-perturbative version

Starting with our probe brane setup, we can generalize to consider defects corresponding to larger numbers D5-branes or combinations of D5s and NS5s, and finally our case of interest where the D3-branes all end on the fivebranes.<sup>19</sup> In these situations, backreaction must be taken into account, and the probe brane is replaced by the geometrical ETW brane in some solution of type IIB supergravity.

It is plausible that the behavior of the ETW branes is similar to that of the probe branes. In the non-supersymmetric case where we have defects/interfaces/boundaries that are related by a reversal of orientation, we expect that the instability of the brane-antibrane configuration in the string theory picture should be reflected in a tendency for the branes to connect up in the preferred solution. A schematic of the proposed geometry, emphasizing the geometrical nature of the ETW branes, is shown in figure 11 (right).

To verify this picture, we would ideally want to look for solutions of type IIB supergravity with the appropriate asymptotic behavior, showing that a connected solution exists and that this is the solution with least action.

# 3.5 Asymptotic behavior of the dual geometry

The asymptotic behaviour of the dual geometries for our setup can be understood from the UV physics of the field theory. Correlators of bulk  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM operators separated by distances much smaller than their distance to the boundary should be well-approximated by those of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM on  $\mathbb{R}^4$ , so the asymptotic region of the dual geometry associated with points in the field theory away from the boundaries will be  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ . Short-distance correlators involving operators on one of the boundaries and nearby bulk operators will be governed by the superconformal theory of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  coupled to the 3D SCFT degrees of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>In appendix B.1, we consider an intermediate situation with one boundary (associated with D3-branes ending on stacks of D5-branes and NS5-branes) and one defect associated with an anti-D5. This anti-D5 is a probe version of a second boundary that breaks SUSY. We find that there is a strong tendency for the probe  $D\bar{5}$  in the bulk that emerges from the defect to be drawn towards the ETW brane (figure 16, right). In many case, all solutions for the probe brane are of this type. This is in contrast to the supersymmetric situation where the probe D5 stays away from the ETW brane.

freedom at a single boundary. Thus, the asymptotic geometry near each of the boundaries should match with one of single-boundary solutions described above.

In the field theory with two boundaries, conformal invariance is broken, but we preserve translations and rotations in the three transverse directions. The UV theory also preserves  $SO(3) \times SO(3)$  symmetry. If this is not broken spontaneously, the metric would take the form

$$f_3(\vec{x})d\vec{y}^2 + f_1(\vec{x})d\Omega_2^2 + f_2(\vec{x})d\Omega_2^2 + g_{ij}(\vec{x})dx^i dx^j$$
(3.6)

where the three coordinates  $x^i$  on which the metric functions depend correspond to the Euclidean time direction, a radial direction, and one internal direction. The other fields of type IIB supergravity will also generally be nonzero.

Since the asymptotic behavior is known, we (optimistically) expect that it is a tractable numerical problem to find the desired solutions and investigate their properties. However, this lies beyond the scope of the present investigation.

# 4 Bottom-up and effective field theory descriptions

An alternative to searching for the full type IIB supergravity solutions would be to look for qualitatively similar solutions in a simpler theory of gravity. The simplest possibility with Einstein gravity and a constant tension ETW brane was considered in [1]. There, it was found that connected solutions exist and have least action provided that the tension of the ETW brane is below some value  $T_*$ . But this value is below the critical tension  $T_c$  where the Poincaré angle of the ETW brane approaches  $-\pi/2$  and at which gravity localization takes place. For  $T > T_*$ , the connected ETW brane solutions are self-intersecting and don't make sense.<sup>20</sup>

It seems likely that the non-existence of solutions for  $T > T_*$  reflects a failure of the simple bottom-up model to properly capture the physics of the CFT setup. In the picture where the Euclidean path integral is preparing a state of the auxiliary degrees of freedom and we take the spatial geometry to be  $S^3$ , the model suggests that for all the boundary theories corresponding to  $T > T_*$ , the state  $e^{-\beta H}|b\rangle$  has energy of order  $N^0$  even in the limit  $\beta \to 0$ , in conflict with the expectation that boundary states  $|b\rangle$  should generally be singular. The resolution is likely that the bottom up model needs additional elements in order to properly capture the physics. The full type IIB supergravity solutions involve a non-trivial dilaton, fluxes, and an internal space that becomes larger in the vicinity of the ETW brane. There are also light degrees of freedom localized near the fivebrane throats. Likely some of these additional elements are required in a bottom-up model to properly capture the physics. Below, we will suggest a particular resolution for the problem of self-intersecting ETW branes for  $T > T_*$ .<sup>21</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>This is in contrast to the case of a 2D CFT, where solutions of the simple model exist for all values up to  $T_c$ .

 $<sup>^{21}</sup>$ A possible alternative resolution was presented by Antonini and Swingle in [2]. These authors considered adding a bulk gauge field and making the ETW brane charged under this field. In this case, connected brane solutions were found to exist all the way up to the critical tension.

An alternative approach to understanding physics on the gravity side is to consider the effective field theory of the ETW brane. Here, the simplest possible model is to take 4D gravity coupled to a cutoff CFT (which takes the place of the 5D bulk). This should give the same physics as the bottom up model with pure 5D gravity coupled to a constant tension ETW brane. As in that description, we do not find the desired solutions in this setup [11, 12].<sup>22</sup> We review this analysis in the four-dimensional effective description in the next subsection. However, we expect that the correct 4D effective description should include additional elements. We note in particular that the microscopic models we consider are characterized by a global symmetry, with a symmetry breaking pattern  $G \times G \rightarrow G$ . In the effective field theory description, we then have a gauge field with gauge group G. Since the underlying theory is supersymmetric, this comes along with scalar fields and fermions. Since supersymmetry is broken by the combination of boundary conditions in our model, the vacuum energies of these fields do not cancel. Thus, it may be important to take into account the physics of these extra fields in the effective description. This will be the case in the analysis that we describe presently.

As emphasized in [11, 12], the main challenge in these effective models is obtaining a sufficient amount of negative energy from the matter coupled to the 4D gravity (in the picture where we are describing an eternally traversable wormhole). In the next subsection, we will review this effective field theory analysis and present a novel mechanism for achieving the large negative energy.

# 4.1 Effective field theory setup

We begin with our basic setup of 3D holographic conformal field theories on  $\mathbb{R}^{2,1}$  coupled together by a 4D CFT on  $\mathbb{R}^{2,1}$  times an interval  $[-z_1/2, z_1/2]$  as in figure 12 (left).

We would like to understand whether the dual description can include a connected travesable wormhole (a connected ETW brane with localized gravity in the case where the 4D theory is holographic). We will try to come up with an effective 4D description. Our analysis is similar to that in [11, 12]. This description should include:

- The 4D gravitational theory dual to the 3D CFT, describing a spacetime with two asymptotically AdS regions. This may include additional matter.
- A cutoff version of the 4D CFT (accounting for the bulk physics).
- A non-gravitational version of the 4D CFT on a strip, which couples the fields at the two AdS boundaries.

The geometry of the ETW brane should be

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(z)(dz^{2} + dx^{\mu}dx_{\mu})$$
(4.1)

where a(z) has simple poles at  $z = \pm z_0/2$  (giving asymptotically AdS at the two ends) and a minimum value at z = 0. Here, the parameter  $z_0$  is dynamical.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>We thank Henry Lin and Juan Maldacena for emphasizing this.



Figure 12. Left: microscopic setup. Right: model for matter, in the Minkowski space conformal frame.

The zz-component of Einstein's equation gives

$$3\left(\frac{a'}{a}\right)^2 - \frac{3a^2}{L_{\rm AdS}^2} = 8\pi G T_{zz}$$
(4.2)

The stress-energy tensor comes from a cutoff version of the 4D CFT plus additional matter fields that appear in the gravity dual of the 3D CFTs. We will model the whole matter system as some 4D CFT, which we call  $CFT_0$  to distinguish it from  $CFT_1$ , the original 4D CFT. Note that we do not expect the correct effective theory in the microscopic models to be a CFT. The reason for choosing a CFT here is that the resulting model is analytically tractable, and will provide some insight into qualitative aspects of the field theory stress-energy tensor that are required to obtain a solution.

To understand the stress-energy tensor of  $CFT_0$ , we can perform a conformal transformation to flat space  $\mathbb{R}^{2,1} \times [-z_0/2, z_0/2]$ . In this picture, the  $CFT_0$  fields are coupled at either end of the interval  $[-z_0/2, z_0/2]$  to the  $CFT_1$  fields on the ends of the interval  $[-z_1/2, z_1/2]$  so that the z direction is periodic, as shown in figure 12 (right). We can model the connection between  $CFT_1$  and  $CFT_0$  as some conformal interface.

Using the 2+1 Poincaré symmetry and conformal invariance, the stress tensor of  $CFT_0$  in this flat space picture must take the form

$$T_{zz} = -\frac{3}{z_0^4} F\left(\frac{z_1}{z_0}\right) \qquad T_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{1}{z_0^4} F\left(\frac{z_1}{z_0}\right)$$
(4.3)

where we have used the conservation and tracelessness properties, and used dimensional analysis to determine the possible dependence on  $z_0$  and  $z_1$ , which are the only scales.

In the original conformal frame, the stress tensor becomes

$$T_{zz} = -\frac{1}{a^2} \frac{3}{z_0^4} F \qquad T_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{1}{a^2} \frac{1}{z_0^4} F$$
(4.4)

where we are ignoring the conformal anomaly for now (we will show in appendix D that it does not qualitatively change the results, though it does lead to interesting effects in the Lorentzian cosmology picture).

Then the zz component of Einstein's equation gives

$$\left(\frac{a'}{a}\right)^2 - \frac{a^2}{L_{\rm AdS}^2} = -\frac{8\pi G}{z_0^4} F \frac{1}{a^2}, \qquad (4.5)$$

or

$$\frac{da}{\sqrt{\frac{a^4}{L^2} - \frac{8\pi GF}{z_0^4}}} = dz \tag{4.6}$$

The minimum value of a occurs where a' = 0, so we have

$$a_{\min} = \frac{1}{z_0} (8\pi GFL^2)^{\frac{1}{4}} \,. \tag{4.7}$$

Integrating from this minimum radius (which occurs at z = 0) to the asymptotically AdS boundary at  $z = z_0/2$ , we get

$$\int_{a_{\min}}^{\infty} \frac{da}{\sqrt{\frac{a^4}{L^2} - \frac{8\pi GF}{z_0^4}}} = z_0/2 \tag{4.8}$$

Defining

$$\mathcal{I} = \int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{dx}{\sqrt{x^4 - 1}} = \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{3}{2}\right)\Gamma\left(\frac{1}{4}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{3}{4}\right)} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}K\left(\frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}\right) \approx 1.311, \qquad (4.9)$$

and rewriting the integral in (4.8) in terms of this, we get finally that

$$F\left(\frac{z_1}{z_0}\right) = \frac{2\mathcal{I}^4 L^2}{\pi G} \sim c_{3D} \tag{4.10}$$

This gives us an equation for  $z_0$ . We see that in order for solutions to exist, the function F must be able to take on a large value for some  $z_0$ . Naively, the value of F should be of order  $c_0$  (the number of degrees of freedom of the matter theory coupled to gravity), which we expect to be much less than  $c_{3D}$ . However, in the next subsection, we will investigate the behavior of F in a holographic model and show that large values  $F \gg c_0$  can be achieved in certain cases.

# 4.2 Holographic analysis of interface CFTs

In this section, we consider the CFT setup of the previous section in the case where the two CFTs are holographic. Here, we are just using holography as a tool to answer the CFT question of whether F can be large. We first recall the behavior of a single holographic 4D CFT on  $\mathbb{R}^{2,1} \times S^1$ , where we take the  $S^1$  to have length L [22]. In the case where we have antiperiodic boundary conditions for fermions so that the  $S^1$  is allowed to contract in the bulk, the relevant solution is a double-analytic continuation of the planar Schwarzschild geometry:

$$ds^{2} = f(r)dz^{2} + f^{-1}(r)dr^{2} + \frac{r^{2}}{\ell^{2}}dx_{\mu}dx^{\mu}, \qquad (4.11)$$

where

$$f(r) = \frac{r^2}{\ell^2} - \frac{\mu}{r^2} \,. \tag{4.12}$$



Figure 13. Left: gravity dual of the interface theory: patches of the double analytically continued AdS-Schwarzschild geometries are glued together along a constant tension domain wall. Right: when  $CFT_0$  has smaller central charge and the interface tension approaches its minimal value, the region associated with  $CFT_0$  is part of a multiple cover of the original AdS-Schwarzschild geometry.

The periodicity of the z direction is fixed by smoothness at the horizon to be

$$\frac{\pi \ell^{\frac{3}{2}}}{\mu^{\frac{1}{4}}}.$$
(4.13)

This should equal the CFT periodicity L so we have that

$$\mu = \frac{\pi^4 \ell^6}{L^4} \,. \tag{4.14}$$

Using the standard dictionary to read off the stress tensor, we find

$$T_{zz} = -3\frac{\pi^3 \ell^2}{16G} \frac{1}{L^4} \qquad T_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} \frac{\pi^3 \ell^2}{16G} \frac{1}{L^4}$$
(4.15)

We recall that  $\ell^2/G$  gives a measure of the number of CFT degrees of freedom. In the language of the previous section, we can think of this case as having a trivial pair of interfaces with zero separation, identifying L with  $z_0$ . In this case, we have

$$F = \frac{\pi^3 \ell^2}{16G} \equiv c_0 \tag{4.16}$$

so the behavior of F is as expected.

Now we consider the setup of the previous section. We will employ a holographic model [27] where the CFT interface corresponds to a constant tension domain wall between two regions with different AdS length scales  $\ell_0$  and  $\ell_1$  associated with CFT<sub>0</sub> and CFT<sub>1</sub>. As explained in [27], the tension parameter  $\kappa = 8\pi G_5 T/3$  of the domain wall is constrained to lie between  $|1/\ell_1 - 1/\ell_0|$  and  $1/\ell_1 + 1/\ell_0$  in order that it can reach the AdS boundary. The parameter  $\kappa$  is related to properties of the CFT interface (we can think of it as an interface central charge; this is conjectured to decrease under interface RG flows).

The dual geometries correspond to a patch of the geometry (4.11) with parameters  $\ell_0, \mu_0$  connected across the domain wall to a patch of the geometry (4.11), as shown in figure 13. The trajectory of the domain wall may be determined by solving the Israel junction conditions. The details of this analysis will be presented in [56], but are essentially the same

as in [27, 57]. The results for the interface trajectories are given in appendix C. From these solutions, we can read off the behavior of the function F defined in the previous section.

It will be convenient to describe the behavior of  $F/c_0$  as a function of the dimensionless ratio  $z_1/z_0$ . For generic choices of parameters,  $F/c_0$  is of order 1, with mild dependence on  $z_1/z_0$ . However, there is an interesting behavior when  $\ell_0 > \ell_1$  and we take  $\kappa$  towards the critical value  $1/\ell_1 - 1/\ell_0$ .<sup>23</sup> In this case, the Poincaré angle of the domain wall where it intersects the AdS boundary approaches  $-\pi/2$  in the region with AdS length  $\ell_0$  and  $\pi/2$  in the region with AdS length  $\ell_1$ . In the resulting solutions, the domain wall in the  $\ell_0$  region winds around the center point (Euclidean horizon) more than once (see figure 13, right), though the solutions are still smooth, since the horizon is not included in the geometry. For these solutions, we have that  $F/c_0 > 0$ . If we take

$$\kappa = \frac{1}{\ell_1} - \frac{1}{\ell_0} + \frac{\epsilon}{\ell_0 - \ell_1}, \qquad (4.17)$$

we find that  $\frac{F}{c_0}$  is approximately constant as a function of  $z_1/z_0$ , with the value

$$\frac{F}{c_0} \approx \frac{1}{\epsilon} \left( 1 - \frac{\ell_1}{\ell_0} \right)^3 \frac{8\mathcal{I}^4}{\pi^3} \,, \tag{4.18}$$

where  $\mathcal{I}$  is the same order one constant as before. Returning to the equation (4.10), we see that a solution requires

$$\frac{1}{\epsilon}c_0 \sim c_{3D} \,. \tag{4.19}$$

Thus, it appears that solutions may be possible if the interface between the CFTs corresponds to an interface tension close to the minimal value,<sup>24</sup> where we take  $\kappa$  as in (4.17) with

$$\epsilon \sim \frac{c_0}{c_{3D}} \,. \tag{4.20}$$

It turns out that the critical value  $\kappa = \frac{1}{\ell_1} - \frac{1}{\ell_0}$  corresponds to the BPS bound for a domain wall in supergravity [58, 59]. Thus, in modelling our setup with softly broken supersymmetry, it seems natural that the interface should be modelled holographically by a domain wall with a tension close to this BPS value.

For a given choice of the tension parameter, F varies very little as a function of as a function of  $z_1/z_0$  (only by a fractional amount of order  $\epsilon$ ), so it would seem that having a solution requires some fine-tuning of the tension to lie within a narrow window. It would be interesting to understand if this also occurs naturally in our supersymmetric setup. It should be noted that in the actual models, the matter in the gravitational sector is probably more accurately described by a non-conformal quantum field theory, and this may lead to additional dependence on  $z_1/z_0$  that may eliminate the need for fine-tuning. Given the field

 $<sup>^{23}</sup>$ An interesting behavior was also noted recently in this limit for 2D CFTs in [57].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>We recall that the tension parameter is related to an interface central charge (the "boundary F" for the folded theory) and that this is conjectured to decrease under RG flows, so these small values may arise naturally.



Figure 14. Left: problem with simple 5D model of gravity plus ETW brane. The ETW brane self-intersects above a tension  $T_*$ , below the value necessary for localization of gravity. Right: a model with an additional interface brane, which takes into account the extra matter in the gravitational theory beyond the cutoff CFT dual to the bulk. The two solutions on the right are glued along the interface brane I. The ETW brane and the interface are both multiply wound relative to a single copy of the Euclidean AdS/Schwarzschild geometry, so self-intersections are avoided.

theory and string theory motivations for the existence of solutions described earlier in the paper, there is reason to believe that this may be the case.<sup>25</sup>

Finally, we point out that the mechanism that we have found for producing large negative Casimir energies may also resolve the original puzzle in the 5D gravity description, where the desired solutions with ETW branes failed to exist because of self-intersections. In the model depicted in figure 14, we have both an ETW brane and an interface brane. The extra geometrical region with AdS length  $\ell_1 > \ell_0$  represents the fact that there is more matter in the effective gravity theory that in the original 4D CFT that connects the two 3D theories. Understanding in detail whether these solutions make sense may require additional input about the intersection between the interface brane and the ETW brane, but the setup appears to cure the basic pathology of a self-intersecting ETW brane.

# 5 Discussion

We have presented a class of field theory constructions that may give rise to four-dimensional Euclidean wormholes, eternally traversable wormholes, and big-bang/big-crunch cosmologies in the effective description. In all cases, the gravitational theory is not purely four-dimensional, but couples to a higher-dimensional bulk which may or may not have a description in terms of classical gravity.

**Comments on the effective theory.** While our immediate goal in this work is not to come up with a phenomenologically realistic model of cosmology, we mention a few interesting points related to the effective field theory description of the cosmological physics. This matter has two sectors, one coming from a cutoff version of the 4D CFT that we choose, and the other coming with the gravitational theory dual to the 3D CFTs. The gauge group in the latter sector is directly related to the global symmetry of our chosen

 $<sup>^{25}</sup>$ For example, in the limit of large  $z_0$  for fixed  $z_1$ , the supersymmetry in our setup would be restored, and in this case, the vacuum energies may be expected to cancel.

3D CFT. Thus, we can control the matter that appears in the effective 4D gravity theory by choosing the 4D CFT and the global symmetry of the 3D CFTs appropriately. In the specific microscopic examples we have discussed, this global symmetry can be chosen as an arbitrary product of unitary groups.

In these and other examples where the one-boundary theory preserves supersymmetry, the matter in the sector dual to the 3D CFT should be that of some 4D gauged supergravity theory with the appropriate amount of supersymmetry (e.g. OSp(2, 2|4) for the microscopic theories we discussed). In the two-boundary setup relevant to cosmology, supersymmetry is broken. So we expect that some of these fields will become massive, and the effective field theory relevant to low-energy physics will not be supersymmetric. In this case, we expect that the vacuum energies of the fields would alter the cosmological constant, perhaps in a way that depends on time (in which case, the "constant" should be modeled using a field). In the Euclidean picture, the asymptotic value should be the negative cosmological constant associated with ETW-brane theory with unbroken supersymmetry, but this could be modified in the interior region of the ETW brane. It is interesting to ask how the construction can avoid the cosmological problem. Presumably it has to do with the very soft way that supersymmetry is broken, via incompatible boundary conditions at the boundaries in the Euclidean past and future.

**Future directions.** Moving forward, it will be important to verify the existence of the proposed solutions, either from a gravity point of view (e.g. finding solutions of type IIB supergravity with the specified asymptotics, or arguing they exist), or from a field theory point of view (e.g. understanding whether the proposed microscopic theories have the suggested IR behavior and pattern of symmetry breaking).

It would be interesting to understand better the mechanism for the enhancement of negative Casimir energies presented in section 4.2. In the context of our holographic model, this can be made arbitrarily large for a CFT on a strip of fixed width by coupling the two sides via another strip CFT with smaller central charge and choosing the interface to correspond to a bulk domain wall close to a critical tension. But in microscopic examples, there is likely an upper bound on the energy, since the bulk tension corresponds to a central charge associated with the interface, and there should be some lower bound on this.

Assuming that the setup we have described is viable, it will be interesting to understand better what are the well-defined observables in the cosmological theory and how to compute these from the CFT perspective. As discussed in [3], these calculations may be very difficult in the Lorentzian picture where we start with a state of the auxiliary 4D CFT, since the cosmological physics happens behind a black hole horizon. But at least some observables (e.g. cosmological correlators at the time-symmetric point), seem straightforward to obtain directly from the Euclidean picture.

Finally, we discuss a connection to the physics of islands in black hole evaporation, also discussed in [3] and in the low-dimensional models of [4–6]. Following [1], we begin by asking about the entanglement wedge for subsystems of the 4D CFT,<sup>26</sup> considering a

 $<sup>^{26}\</sup>mathrm{Here},$  we are talking about the picture where the Euclidean path integral is constructing some state of the Lorentzian 4D CFT on M.

three-dimensional ball in particular in the case where the spatial geometry is  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . In the case where our 4D theory is holographic and we have a 5D bulk spacetime, we recall that the ETW brane lies behind a planar black hole horizon. There are two possibilities for the Ryu-Takayanagi surface [60] of a ball-shaped region. We can have a surface that stays outside the black hole horizon, or we can have a surface that crosses the horizon and ends on the ETW brane. In the first case, the entropy will scale like the volume of the ball for large balls, while in the second case, the entropy will scale like the area of the ball for large balls. For large enough balls, the latter case will have lower area, and the entanglement wedge will include a portion of the ETW brane. In the case where our 4D theory is not conventionally holographic, we expect that the density matrix for a large enough ball still encodes the information about a ball-shaped region of the cosmological spacetime. In this case, this region does not have a geometrical connection to the original CFT, so it is an island in the sense of [24-26]. Thus, we expect that any cosmological spacetime with an underlying description as in this paper should have islands. In a recent paper [26], Hartman et al. analyzed the conditions under which islands can exist in cosmological spacetimes. They found that generically, sufficiently large ball-shaped regions of radiation dominated FRW bigbang/big-crunch universes with negative cosmological constant contain ball-shaped regions satisfying the conditions to be islands. A possible explanation for the observations of [26] is that the underlying microscopic description of these big-bang/big-crunch cosmologies is always similar to the one described in this paper.

# Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Juan Maldacena for questions and comments which prompted this work and guided several parts of this investigation. We also thank Nima Arkani-Hamed, Costas Bachas, Ben Freivogel, Andreas Karch, Henry Lin, Emil Martinec, Mukund Rangamani, Brian Swingle and the string theory group at UBC for useful comments and discussion. This work is supported by the Simons Foundation via the It From Qubit Collaboration and a Simons Investigator Award and by the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada.

# A Type IIB supergravity solutions for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM theory coupled to a 3D SCFT

In this appendix, we briefly recall the solutions of [31–33] corresponding to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory with half-supersymmetric boundary conditions. The metric is given as

$$ds^{2} = f_{4}^{2} ds_{\text{AdS}_{4}}^{2} + f_{1}^{2} ds_{S_{1}^{2}}^{2} + f_{2}^{2} ds_{S_{2}^{2}}^{2} + 4\rho^{2} |dw|^{2}, \qquad (A.1)$$

where  $f_1, f_2, f_4$ , and  $\rho$  are real-valued functions of the complex coordinate  $w = x + iy = re^{i\theta}$ , which we take to be restricted to the first quadrant  $0 < \theta < \Pi/2$ . We also have non-trivial dilaton, NS-NS and R-R three-form fields, and five form fields.

The explicit form of the metric and other fields may be expressed in terms of a pair  $h_1, h_2$  of real harmonic functions. In terms of these, the Einstein-frame metric functions

may be expressed as

$$\rho^{2} = e^{-\frac{\Phi}{2}} \frac{\sqrt{-N_{2}W}}{h_{1}h_{2}}, \quad f_{1}^{2} = 2e^{\frac{\Phi}{2}}h_{1}^{2}\sqrt{-\frac{W}{N_{1}}}, \quad f_{2}^{2} = 2e^{-\frac{\Phi}{2}}h_{2}^{2}\sqrt{-\frac{W}{N_{2}}}, \quad f_{4}^{2} = 2e^{-\frac{\Phi}{2}}\sqrt{-\frac{N_{2}}{W}}, \quad (A.2)$$

where

$$e^{2\Phi} = e^{4\phi} = \frac{N_2}{N_1},$$
 (A.3)

is the dilaton field and

$$W \equiv \partial_w h_1 \partial_{\bar{w}} h_2 + \partial_w h_2 \partial_{\bar{w}} h_1 , \qquad X \equiv i \left( \partial_w h_1 \partial_{\bar{w}} h_2 - \partial_w h_2 \partial_{\bar{w}} h_1 \right) ,$$
  

$$N_1 \equiv 2h_1 h_2 |\partial_w h_1|^2 - h_1^2 W , \qquad N_2 = 2h_1 h_2 |\partial_w h_2|^2 - h_2^2 W .$$
(A.4)

Explicit expressions for the other fields may be found in the references.

In general, we have a local solution for arbitrary harmonic functions  $h_1, h_2$ , but to obtain a global solution without singularities, we have additional constraints, e.g. that the poles must lie on the axes.

As an example, we can describe  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$  with the choice

$$h_1 = \frac{L^2}{4}\cos(\theta)\left(\frac{r}{r_0} + \frac{r_0}{r}\right), \qquad h_2 = \frac{L^2}{4}\sin(\theta)\left(\frac{r}{r_0} + \frac{r_0}{r}\right)$$
(A.5)

Here, the codimension-one slices of the spacetime corresponding to a fixed r correspond to  $AdS^4 \times S^5$  slices of  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  (as in figure 9);  $r = r_0$  corresponds to the vertical slice. The  $S^5$  arises from the angular coordinate  $\theta$  and the two  $S^2$ s, which contract to zero on the x and y axes respectively.

The general solutions corresponding to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM theory on a half-space correspond to the choice<sup>27</sup>

$$h_1 = \frac{\pi}{2}x + \frac{1}{4}\sum_A \ln\left(\frac{(x+l_A)^2 + y^2}{(x-l_A)^2 + y^2}\right)$$
$$h_2 = \frac{\pi}{2}y + \frac{1}{4}\sum_A \ln\left(\frac{x^2 + (y+k_A)^2}{x^2 + (y-k_A)^2}\right),$$

where we are choosing units with  $\ell_s = 1$  [33, 51]. As described in [33, 34], the singularities at  $x = l_A, y = 0$  corresponds to D5-brane throats, where the number of units  $N_{D5}^A$  of D5-brane flux associated to a throat is the multiplicity of  $l_A$  in the sum. Similarly, the singularities at  $y = k_A, x = 0$  corresponds to NS5-brane throats, where the multiplicity of the singularity  $k_A$  in the sum gives the number of units  $N_{N55}^B$  of NS5-brane flux. From the five-form fluxes in the solution, [33] found that the number of units of five-form flux (the flux associated with D3-branes) per fivebrane coming from the D5-branes in the Ath stack and the NS5-branes the Bth stack are

$$n_{D3}^{A} = l_{A} - \frac{2}{\pi} \sum_{B} \arctan \frac{k_{B}}{l_{A}}$$
$$n_{D3}^{B} = k_{B} + \frac{2}{\pi} \sum_{A} \arctan \frac{k_{B}}{l_{A}}$$
(A.6)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>For this choice, the asymptotic value of the dilaton field has been set to zero, but we can use the symmetry  $\phi \rightarrow \phi + \phi_0$ ,  $B_2 \rightarrow e^{\phi_0} B_2$ ,  $C_2 \rightarrow e^{-\phi_0} C_2$  to restore more general values.

Thus, microscopic solutions with properly quantized fluxes are obtained by choosing positive  $k_A$  and  $l_A$  (including their multiplicities) so that  $n_{D3}^A$ , and  $n_{D3}^B$  are integers ( $n_{D3}^A$  can be negative). These integer parameters are directly related to the parameters which specify the underlying field theory [33, 34]. For example, the total amount of D3-brane flux, which corresponds to the rank N of the U(N)  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM Theory gauge group is

$$N = \sum_{A} l_A + \sum_{B} k_B \,. \tag{A.7}$$

Note that the  $l_A$ s and  $k_A$ s appearing in these sums may appear with some multiplicity.

Ignoring these quantization conditions, we note that in the limit where  $l_A$  and  $k_A$  are taken to be small with  $\sum_A l_A + \sum_B k_B$  fixed, the harmonic functions approach those corresponding to  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ . Thus, the full 10D supergravity solutions also approach  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ . In the ETW brane picture, we can say that the ETW brane angle goes to  $\Pi/2$  in this limit so that we recover all of  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ . However, in the microscopic theory, we cannot take  $l_A$  and  $k_A$  arbitrarily small and still satisfy the quantization conditions.

# **B** Probe D5-brane solutions

In this section, we review explicit solutions for probe D5-branes in an  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  background. We use Poincaré coordinates for the AdS, where the metric is

$$ds^{2} = \frac{L^{2}}{z^{2}}(dz^{2} + d\tau^{2} + d\vec{y}^{2})$$
(B.1)

and describe the  $S^5$  by a metric

$$ds^{2} = d\psi^{2} + \cos^{2}\psi(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\phi^{2}) + \sin^{2}\psi(d\eta^{2} + \sin^{2}\eta d\chi^{2}).$$
(B.2)

For a single D5-brane defect at x = 0 in the field theory, the D5-brane worldvolume is described by the hypersurface  $\tau = \psi = 0$ , filling the  $z, \vec{y}, \theta$ , and  $\phi$  coordinates.

For parallel D5-brane defects with the same orientation, we have two probe branes at positions  $x_1, x_2$ . We note that the proper distance between the branes becomes small for large z.

For D5-branes with the opposite orientation, we also have this solution, but it is unstable. The least energy solution is a connected brane solution, studied in [35], in which the D5-brane has some trajectory  $z(\tau)$  (but still fills the  $\vec{y}$  directions). On the sphere, the brane lives at  $\psi = 0$  and fills the  $\theta$  and  $\phi$  directions.

The induced metric on the brane is

$$ds^{2} = \frac{L^{2}}{z^{2}}((z')^{2} + 1)d\tau^{2} + d\vec{y}^{2}) + L^{2}d\Omega_{2}^{2}$$
(B.3)

so the brane action gives

$$S \sim \int d\tau \left(\frac{L}{z}\right)^4 \sqrt{1 + (z')^2} \,. \tag{B.4}$$

The action does not depend explicitly on  $\tau$ , so we find

$$\frac{1}{z^4\sqrt{1+(z')^2}} = \frac{1}{z_0^4} \tag{B.5}$$



**Figure 15**. (a) Trajectory of D5-brane probe in Poincaré coordinates. (b) Lorentzian trajectory of D5-brane probe in Poincaré coordinates. (c) Evolution of the scale factor for the worldvolume D5-brane metric in FLRW coordiantes.

where  $z_0$  is the maximum z coordinate at the turning point on the brane. Solving, we obtain

$$\tau(z) = z_0 \left[ \frac{\sqrt{\pi} \Gamma\left(\frac{5}{8}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{1}{8}\right)} - \frac{1}{5} \left(\frac{z}{z_0}\right)^5 {}_2F_1\left(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{5}{8}; \frac{13}{8}; \left(\frac{z}{z_0}\right)^8\right) \right].$$
(B.6)

The parameter  $z_0$  is related to the defect separation  $\tau_0$  by

$$z_0 = \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{1}{8}\right)}{2\sqrt{\pi}\Gamma\left(\frac{5}{8}\right)}.$$
(B.7)

This brane trajectory is plotted in figure 15a.

More generally, we can consider the case with a small number n of D5-branes where a small number k of the D3-branes terminate on the D5s [36, 37, 61]. In this case, the field theory description is an interface theory where we have gauge group U(N) between the defects and U(N - k) outside the defects. The probe D5-branes now include k units of magnetic flux on the  $S^2$ , and this induces k units of D3-brane charge from the  $\int C_4 \wedge F$  term in the D5-brane action.

Here, the relevant terms in the D5-brane action are

$$S = -T_5 \int d^6 \sigma \sqrt{-\det(g_{ab} + 2\pi \ell_s^2 F_{ab})} - T_5 \int 2\pi \ell_s^2 F \wedge C_4.$$
 (B.8)

With our ansatz, the action governing the trajectory  $z(\tau)$  becomes [61]

$$S \sim \int d\tau z^{-4} \left\{ \sqrt{(1 + (z')^2)(1 + f^2)} \pm f \right\} , \qquad (B.9)$$

where  $f = \pi q/(\sqrt{\lambda}n)$ . In this case, the probe branes tilt outward as they enter the bulk, at an angle  $\tan \theta = f$  from the radial direction in Poincaré coordinates, but we have a connected solution provided that f < C where  $C \approx 0.357$ , i.e. provided the number of D3-branes per fivebrane is not too large. In our full construction, we want a relatively small number of D3-branes and a large number of fivebranes, so this condition should be satisfied. However, we should not conclude too much from the probe analysis.



Figure 16. Probe brane in the background dual to  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM with one SUSY boundary. Left: a SUSY-preserving D5-brane probe remains separated from the ETW brane (left). Right: a SUSY-breaking  $\overline{D5}$  is drawn towards the ETW brane, though we can also have solutions of the first type in cases where the full solution is very close to  $\mathrm{AdS}^5 \times S^5$ .

**Lorentzian probe brane solutions.** As an example of the connection to cosmology, we can determine the FRW spacetime associated to the probe brane trajectory (without D3 charge), though here, gravity does not localize to the brane. In the analytically continued case, the brane exists the Poincaré horizon, reaches some minimum z value  $z_0$  and then falls back into the horizon.

The trajectory satisfies

$$\frac{1}{z^4\sqrt{1-(\dot{z})^2}} = \frac{1}{z_0^4} \,. \tag{B.10}$$

We can write the solution as

$$t(z) = z_2 F_1\left(-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}; \frac{7}{8}; \left(\frac{z_0}{z}\right)^8\right) - \frac{z_0}{\sqrt{\pi}} \Gamma\left(\frac{5}{8}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{7}{8}\right) \sin\left(\frac{3\pi}{8}\right) \,. \tag{B.11}$$

This is displayed in figure 15b.

The worldvolume metric can be written most simply using z to parameterize the time direction. This gives (for the metric in the t > 0 region

$$ds^{2} = \frac{L^{2}}{z^{2}} \left[ -\frac{z_{0}^{8} dz^{2}}{z^{8} - z_{0}^{8}} + d\vec{y}^{2} \right]$$
(B.12)

In order to see the evolution of the scale factor, we can convert to standard flat FLRW coordinates

$$-d\eta^2 + a^2(\eta)d\vec{y}^2.$$
 (B.13)

We have

$$a(\eta) = \frac{L}{z(\eta)}$$
  $ds = \frac{L}{z} \frac{z_0^4}{\sqrt{z^8 - z_0^8}} dz$  (B.14)

which gives

$$a(\eta) = \frac{L}{z_0} \cos^{\frac{1}{4}} \left(\frac{4\eta}{L}\right) \tag{B.15}$$

This is plotted in figure 15c.

# B.1 Probe D5-brane in the background of a single-boundary solution

In this section, we consider a probe D5-brane in the general half-supersymmetric supergravity backgrounds reviewed in the previous section. The brane action is the sum of Born-Infeld and Wess-Zumino terms, given in Einstein frame by

$$S_{\rm BI} = -T_5 \int d^6 \sigma e^{\frac{\phi}{2}} \sqrt{-\det(g_{ab} + e^{-\frac{\phi}{2}}(B_{ab} + 2\pi\alpha' F_{ab}))}$$
(B.16)

$$S_{\rm WZ} = -T_5 \int e^{2\pi\alpha' F + B} \wedge \sum C \,. \tag{B.17}$$

As for the  $\operatorname{AdS}^5 \times S^5$  solutions, we have that the D5-branes live at  $\theta = 0$ , wrapping the first  $S^2$ . They are described by some trajectory r(u), where u is the Poincaré radial direction in  $\operatorname{AdS}^4$  and r is the radial coordinate on the quadrant. The brane is stretched in the other three directions of  $\operatorname{AdS}^4$ .

The worldvolume gauge field can be consistently set to zero.<sup>28</sup> Using the form of the supergravity solution, we then find a Lagrangian density

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{A(r)}{u^4} \sqrt{1 + B(r)u^2 \left(\frac{du}{dr}\right)^2} + \frac{K(r)}{u^4}$$
(B.18)

where<sup>29</sup>

$$A(r) = e^{\frac{\phi}{2}} f_4^3 \sqrt{f_1^4 + e^{-\phi} B_{45}^2}$$
$$B(r) = 4 \frac{\rho^2}{f_4^2}$$
$$K(r) = \pm B_{45} C_{0123}$$

where the two possible signs in K correspond to a D5-brane probe or and anti D5-brane probe. Redefining u = exp(x), we obtain equations of motion

$$ABr'' - \frac{dK}{dr}(1 + B(r')^2)^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{dA}{dr} - 4AB^2(r')^3 + \frac{1}{2}(r')^2 \left(A\frac{dB}{dr} - 2\frac{dA}{dr}B\right) - 4ABr' = 0 \quad (B.19)$$

We want to consider a probe brane starting at  $r = \infty$  at some fixed x. Solutions that return to  $r = \infty$  at some fixed x can be ignored since these correspond to having additional defects. We cannot have a solution that goes to  $r = \infty$  for  $x \to \infty$  since the solution approaches  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  for large r and we do not have such solutions in this case. Thus, we have two possibilities: the solution approaches some finite r for  $x \to \infty$  in the region away from the ETW brane, or the brane is drawn toward the ETW brane (specifically to one of the D5-brane singularities).

For the first type of solution, we have  $r' \to 0$  for large x, so (B.19) gives

$$r'' = \frac{1}{AB} \left( \frac{dA}{dr} + \frac{dK}{dr} \right) \,. \tag{B.20}$$

 $<sup>^{28}\</sup>mbox{It's}$  possible to consider solutions with world-volume flux, but these correspond to fivebranes carrying additional D3-brane charge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>We find that  $C^{(6)}$  vanishes for  $\theta = 0$ , so the Wess-Zumino term only receives a contribution from  $B \wedge C^{(4)}$ .

Thus, we can have solutions where the probe brane is not drawn into the ETW brane if and only if A + K has a extremum. As an example, for  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ , we have

$$A + K \propto \left(\frac{r}{r_0} + \frac{r_0}{r}\right)^4 \tag{B.21}$$

so we have a minimum at  $r = r_0$  which corresponds to the vertical slice in Poincaré coordinates.

We have investigated the probe brane configurations for various parameter values. With a SUSY-preserving D5 orientation, it appears that solutions of the first type always exist. On the other hand, replacing the D5 with an anti-D5, we find that such solutions do not exist in many cases so the anti-D5 brane is necessarily drawn in to the ETW brane. This is a probe version of the situation where two ETW branes from two boundaries reconnect in the bulk. On the other hand, we have solutions that are arbitrarily close to  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ . Since A + K has a minimum for  $AdS^5 \times S^5$  it will continue to have a minimum in solutions that are very close to  $AdS^5 \times S^5$ , for either sign of K, but these solutions correspond to boundary conditions involving a very large number of D5-branes. So in this case, considering a single D5-brane probe may not give us useful insight about the physics of adding a second boundary that would involve a very large number of anti-branes.

# C Holographic model for conformal interfaces

The details of our holographic model for conformal interface theories can be found in [27]. We include here the formulae for  $z_0/\beta_0$  and  $z_1/\beta_1$ , the fraction of the boundary of Euclidean global AdS spacetime covered by the spacetime regions associated with CFT<sub>0</sub> and CFT<sub>1</sub> respectively. We have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{z_0}{\beta_0} &= -\frac{2\mu_0^{\frac{3}{4}}}{\pi \ell_0^{\frac{3}{2}}} \int_{r_0}^{\infty} \frac{dr(f_0 - f_1 + \kappa^2 r^2)}{2\kappa r f_0 \sqrt{V}} \\ \frac{z_1}{\beta_1} &= 1 - \frac{2\mu_1^{\frac{3}{4}}}{\pi \ell_1^{\frac{3}{2}}} \int_{r_0}^{\infty} \frac{dr(f_1 - f_0 + \kappa^2 r^2)}{2f_1 \kappa r \sqrt{V}} \end{aligned}$$

where

$$f_i = \frac{r^2}{\ell_i^2} - \frac{\mu_i}{r^2} \qquad V = f_1 - \left(\frac{f_2 - f_1 - \kappa^2 r^2}{2\kappa r}\right)^2 \tag{C.1}$$

and  $r_0$  is the largest value of r for which  $V(r_0) = 0$ . These formulae are valid in cases such as figure 13b where the CFT<sub>0</sub> side does not include the Euclidean horizon but the CFT<sub>1</sub> side does. We have the restriction that  $z_1/\beta_1 < 1$  to have a sensible solution, but  $z_0/\beta_0$  can be greater than 1 in the case where we have multiple wound solutions as in figure 13b.

# D Effective field theory description with conformal anomaly

In the analysis of section, we have ignored the conformal anomaly. However, if we assume that the  $CFT_0$  matter theory is holographic with an Einstein gravity dual, it is possible to explicitly take the conformal anomaly into account.

The contribution to the stress tensor from the conformal anomaly can be determined via a gravity calculation to be

$$T_{zz} = -\frac{3\hat{c}_0}{16a^2} \left(\frac{a'}{a}\right)^4 \tag{D.1}$$

where up to a numerical factor,  $c_0$  is the *a* or *c* type central charge of CFT<sub>0</sub> (which are equal for a holographic CFT with Einstein gravity dual).

With this contribution, the zz component of Einstein's equation gives

$$\left(\frac{a'}{a}\right)^2 - \frac{a^2}{L_{AdS}^2} = -\frac{8\pi G}{z_0^4} F \frac{1}{a^2} - \frac{\pi G c_0}{2a^2} \left(\frac{a'}{a}\right)^4,$$
(D.2)

or

$$\frac{da}{dz} = \frac{a^2}{\sqrt{\pi G c_0}} \sqrt{\sqrt{1 + \frac{2\pi G c_0}{L^2} - \frac{16\pi^2 G^2 F c_0}{z_0^4 a^4}} - 1}$$
(D.3)

The minimum value of a is still

$$a_{\min} = \frac{1}{z_0} (8\pi GFL^2)^{\frac{1}{4}}$$
. (D.4)

Integrating from this minimum radius (which occurs at z = 0) to the asymptotically AdS boundary at  $z = z_0/2$  and rearranging things, we get

$$F\left(\frac{z_1}{z_0}\right) = c_{3D}Q\left(\frac{c_0}{c_{3D}}\right) \tag{D.5}$$

where we have taken  $c_{3D} = L^2/(2\pi G)$  and

$$Q(\epsilon) = \left[\int_0^1 \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon}dy}{\sqrt{\sqrt{1 + \epsilon(1 - y^4)} - 1}}\right]^4 \tag{D.6}$$

We can check that in the limit  $c_0/c_{3D} \rightarrow 0, Q(c_0/c_{3D})$  approaches a constant to give the same equation as before. For small  $c_0/c_{3D}$  (as we expect), we get a slightly different number on the right hand side of (D.5).

#### D.1 Lorentzian solutions

Including the effects of the conformal anomaly does have some interesting consequences for the Lorentzian solutions, namely the existence of a minimum scale factor and/or maximum initial energy density.

If we work in standard FRW coordinates,

$$-dt^2 + A^2(t)d^3x$$
 (D.7)

the Einstein equation leads to the Friedmann equation

$$\left(\frac{\dot{A}}{A}\right)^2 + \frac{1}{L_{\rm AdS}^2} = \frac{\pi G c_0}{2} \left[ \left(\frac{\dot{A}}{A}\right)^4 + \frac{16F}{z_0^4 c_0} \frac{1}{A^4} \right] \,. \tag{D.8}$$

Defining

$$\hat{A} = z_0 \left(\frac{c_0}{16F}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi G c_0}} A \qquad \hat{t} = \frac{t}{\sqrt{\pi G c_0}} \qquad \hat{L} = \frac{L}{\sqrt{\pi G c_0}} \sim \frac{c_{3D}}{c_0},$$
(D.9)

the equation simplifies to

$$\left(\frac{d\hat{A}}{d\hat{t}}\right)^2 = \hat{A}^2 \pm \sqrt{\left(\frac{2}{\hat{L}^2} + 1\right)\hat{A}^4 - 1}$$
(D.10)

The two signs here correspond to two branches of solutions, one giving expanding and contracting solutions (- sign) and the other giving rise to inflating spacetimes.<sup>30</sup> We are interested in the former.

For either branch of solutions, we have a minimum possible value of  $\hat{A}$ , where the expression inside the square root vanishes,

$$\hat{A}_{\min} = \left(\frac{2}{\hat{L}^2} + 1\right)^{-\frac{1}{4}}$$
. (D.11)

Presumably, this is where the semiclassical approximation is breaking down. The energy density at this point is

$$T_{00} \sim \frac{1}{c_0 G^2}$$
 (D.12)

dominated by the conformal anomaly contribution.

The explicit solutions for a(t) can be obtained by integrating (D.10); the scale factor expands from its minimum value to a maximum

$$\hat{A}_{\max} = \left(\frac{\hat{L}^2}{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \tag{D.13}$$

before contracting. We have

$$\frac{\hat{A}_{\max}}{\hat{A}_{\min}} = \left(\frac{\hat{L}^2}{2} + 1\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \sim \left(\frac{c_{3D}}{c_0}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}}$$
(D.14)

so we have a large amount of expansion when  $c_{3D} \gg c_0$ , i.e. the number of local degrees of freedom in the original holographic 3D CFT is much larger than the number of matter degrees of freedom in the dual theory.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>This mechanism for inflation is closely related to Starobinsky's original model for inflation [62].

# References

- S. Cooper, M. Rozali, B. Swingle, M. Van Raamsdonk, C. Waddell and D. Wakeham, Black hole microstate cosmology, JHEP 07 (2019) 065 [arXiv:1810.10601] [INSPIRE].
- [2] S. Antonini and B. Swingle, Cosmology at the end of the world, Nature Phys. 16 (2020) 881
   [arXiv:1907.06667] [INSPIRE].
- [3] M. Van Raamsdonk, Comments on wormholes, ensembles, and cosmology, JHEP 12 (2021) 156 [arXiv:2008.02259] [INSPIRE].
- [4] G. Penington, S.H. Shenker, D. Stanford and Z. Yang, *Replica wormholes and the black hole interior*, arXiv:1911.11977 [INSPIRE].
- [5] X. Dong, X.-L. Qi, Z. Shangnan and Z. Yang, Effective entropy of quantum fields coupled with gravity, JHEP 10 (2020) 052 [arXiv:2007.02987] [INSPIRE].
- [6] Y. Chen, V. Gorbenko and J. Maldacena, Bra-ket wormholes in gravitationally prepared states, JHEP 02 (2021) 009 [arXiv:2007.16091] [INSPIRE].
- [7] P. Betzios, E. Kiritsis and O. Papadoulaki, *Euclidean Wormholes and Holography*, *JHEP* 06 (2019) 042 [arXiv:1903.05658] [INSPIRE].
- [8] J. Maldacena and L. Susskind, Cool horizons for entangled black holes, Fortsch. Phys. 61 (2013) 781 [arXiv:1306.0533] [INSPIRE].
- [9] G. Penington, Entanglement Wedge Reconstruction and the Information Paradox, JHEP 09 (2020) 002 [arXiv:1905.08255] [INSPIRE].
- [10] A. Almheiri, N. Engelhardt, D. Marolf and H. Maxfield, The entropy of bulk quantum fields and the entanglement wedge of an evaporating black hole, JHEP 12 (2019) 063
   [arXiv:1905.08762] [INSPIRE].
- [11] B. Freivogel, V. Godet, E. Morvan, J.F. Pedraza and A. Rotundo, Lessons on eternal traversable wormholes in AdS, JHEP 07 (2019) 122 [arXiv:1903.05732] [INSPIRE].
- [12] H. Lin and J. Maldacena, private communication.
- [13] T. Banks and W. Fischler, An Holographic cosmology, hep-th/0111142 [INSPIRE].
- [14] A. Strominger, The dS/CFT correspondence, JHEP 10 (2001) 034 [hep-th/0106113]
   [INSPIRE].
- [15] M. Alishahiha, A. Karch, E. Silverstein and D. Tong, The dS/dS correspondence, AIP Conf. Proc. 743 (2004) 393 [hep-th/0407125] [INSPIRE].
- [16] B. Freivogel, V.E. Hubeny, A. Maloney, R.C. Myers, M. Rangamani and S. Shenker, *Inflation in AdS/CFT*, *JHEP* 03 (2006) 007 [hep-th/0510046] [INSPIRE].
- [17] P. McFadden and K. Skenderis, Holography for Cosmology, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 021301 [arXiv:0907.5542] [INSPIRE].
- [18] J.M. Maldacena and L. Maoz, Wormholes in AdS, JHEP 02 (2004) 053 [hep-th/0401024]
   [INSPIRE].
- [19] A. Karch and L. Randall, Locally localized gravity, JHEP 05 (2001) 008 [hep-th/0011156]
   [INSPIRE].
- [20] A. Karch and L. Randall, Open and closed string interpretation of SUSY CFT's on branes with boundaries, JHEP 06 (2001) 063 [hep-th/0105132] [INSPIRE].

- [21] A. Karch and L. Randall, Localized gravity in string theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 87 (2001) 061601 [hep-th/0105108] [INSPIRE].
- [22] E. Witten, Anti-de Sitter space, thermal phase transition, and confinement in gauge theories, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 505 [hep-th/9803131] [INSPIRE].
- [23] J.B. Hartle and S.W. Hawking, Wave Function of the Universe, Phys. Rev. D 28 (1983) 2960 [INSPIRE].
- [24] A. Almheiri, R. Mahajan, J. Maldacena and Y. Zhao, The Page curve of Hawking radiation from semiclassical geometry, JHEP 03 (2020) 149 [arXiv:1908.10996] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Almheiri, R. Mahajan and J. Maldacena, Islands outside the horizon, arXiv:1910.11077 [INSPIRE].
- [26] T. Hartman, Y. Jiang and E. Shaghoulian, Islands in cosmology, JHEP 11 (2020) 111 [arXiv:2008.01022] [INSPIRE].
- [27] P. Simidzija and M. Van Raamsdonk, *Holo-ween*, *JHEP* **12** (2020) 028 [arXiv:2006.13943] [INSPIRE].
- [28] G.J. Galloway, K. Schleich, D.M. Witt and E. Woolgar, Topological censorship and higher genus black holes, Phys. Rev. D 60 (1999) 104039 [gr-qc/9902061] [INSPIRE].
- [29] J. Maldacena and X.-L. Qi, Eternal traversable wormhole, arXiv:1804.00491 [INSPIRE].
- [30] P. May, Alex Simidzija and M. Van Raamsdonk, Negative casimir energies in interface CFTs, to appear.
- [31] E. D'Hoker, J. Estes and M. Gutperle, *Exact half-BPS Type IIB interface solutions. I. Local solution and supersymmetric Janus*, *JHEP* 06 (2007) 021 [arXiv:0705.0022] [INSPIRE].
- [32] E. D'Hoker, J. Estes and M. Gutperle, *Exact half-BPS Type IIB interface solutions. II. Flux solutions and multi-Janus*, *JHEP* 06 (2007) 022 [arXiv:0705.0024] [INSPIRE].
- [33] O. Aharony, L. Berdichevsky, M. Berkooz and I. Shamir, Near-horizon solutions for D3-branes ending on 5-branes, Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 126003 [arXiv:1106.1870] [INSPIRE].
- [34] B. Assel, C. Bachas, J. Estes and J. Gomis, Holographic Duals of D = 3 N = 4 Superconformal Field Theories, JHEP 08 (2011) 087 [arXiv:1106.4253] [INSPIRE].
- [35] E. Antonyan, J.A. Harvey and D. Kutasov, Chiral symmetry breaking from intersecting D-branes, Nucl. Phys. B 784 (2007) 1 [hep-th/0608177] [INSPIRE].
- [36] J.L. Davis and N. Kim, Flavor-symmetry Breaking with Charged Probes, JHEP 06 (2012) 064 [arXiv:1109.4952] [INSPIRE].
- [37] G. Grignani, N. Kim, A. Marini and G.W. Semenoff, Holographic D3-probe-D5 Model of a Double Layer Dirac Semimetal, JHEP 12 (2014) 091 [arXiv:1410.4911] [INSPIRE].
- [38] P. Saad, S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, *JT gravity as a matrix integral*, arXiv:1903.11115 [INSPIRE].
- [39] D. Marolf and H. Maxfield, Transcending the ensemble: baby universes, spacetime wormholes, and the order and disorder of black hole information, JHEP 08 (2020) 044 [arXiv:2002.08950] [INSPIRE].
- [40] A. Maloney and E. Witten, Averaging over Narain moduli space, JHEP 10 (2020) 187 [arXiv:2006.04855] [INSPIRE].
- [41] N. Afkhami-Jeddi, H. Cohn, T. Hartman and A. Tajdini, Free partition functions and an averaged holographic duality, JHEP 01 (2021) 130 [arXiv:2006.04839] [INSPIRE].

- [42] J. Cotler and K. Jensen, *AdS*<sub>3</sub> gravity and random *CFT*, *JHEP* **04** (2021) 033 [arXiv:2006.08648] [INSPIRE].
- [43] P. Gao, D.L. Jafferis and A.C. Wall, Traversable Wormholes via a Double Trace Deformation, JHEP 12 (2017) 151 [arXiv:1608.05687] [INSPIRE].
- [44] J. Maldacena, D. Stanford and Z. Yang, Diving into traversable wormholes, Fortsch. Phys. 65 (2017) 1700034 [arXiv:1704.05333] [INSPIRE].
- [45] J. Kirklin, Holography from Decoherence and Entanglement, arXiv: 2006.13246 [INSPIRE].
- [46] C. Bachas and I. Lavdas, Massive Anti-de Sitter Gravity from String Theory, JHEP 11 (2018) 003 [arXiv:1807.00591] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M. Porrati, Mass and gauge invariance 4. Holography for the Karch-Randall model, Phys. Rev. D 65 (2002) 044015 [hep-th/0109017] [INSPIRE].
- [48] M.J. Duff, J.T. Liu and H. Sati, Complementarity of the Maldacena and Karch-Randall pictures, Phys. Rev. D 69 (2004) 085012 [hep-th/0207003] [INSPIRE].
- [49] D. Gaiotto and E. Witten, S-duality of Boundary Conditions In N = 4 Super Yang-Mills Theory, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 13 (2009) 721 [arXiv:0807.3720] [INSPIRE].
- [50] T. Nishioka, Y. Tachikawa and M. Yamazaki, 3d Partition Function as Overlap of Wavefunctions, JHEP 08 (2011) 003 [arXiv:1105.4390] [INSPIRE].
- [51] M.V. Raamsdonk and C. Waddell, Holographic and localization calculations of boundary F for  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SUSY Yang-Mills theory, JHEP **02** (2021) 222 [arXiv:2010.14520] [INSPIRE].
- [52] C. Bachas and I. Lavdas, Quantum Gates to other Universes, Fortsch. Phys. 66 (2018) 1700096 [arXiv:1711.11372] [INSPIRE].
- [53] I. Akal, Y. Kusuki, T. Takayanagi and Z. Wei, Codimension two holography for wedges, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 126007 [arXiv:2007.06800] [INSPIRE].
- [54] N. Arkani-Hamed, A.G. Cohen and H. Georgi, (De)constructing dimensions, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86 (2001) 4757 [hep-th/0104005] [INSPIRE].
- [55] O. DeWolfe, D.Z. Freedman and H. Ooguri, Holography and defect conformal field theories, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 025009 [hep-th/0111135] [INSPIRE].
- [56] P. Simidzija and M. Van Raamsdonk, *Casimir energies in holographic interface CFTs*, to appear.
- [57] C. Bachas and V. Papadopoulos, *Phases of Holographic Interfaces*, *JHEP* 04 (2021) 262
   [arXiv:2101.12529] [INSPIRE].
- [58] M. Cvetič, S. Griffies and S.-J. Rey, Static domain walls in N = 1 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 381 (1992) 301 [hep-th/9201007] [INSPIRE].
- [59] C. Bachas, S. Chapman, D. Ge and G. Policastro, Energy Reflection and Transmission at 2D Holographic Interfaces, Phys. Rev. Lett. 125 (2020) 231602 [arXiv:2006.11333] [INSPIRE].
- [60] S. Ryu and T. Takayanagi, Holographic derivation of entanglement entropy from AdS/CFT, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96 (2006) 181602 [hep-th/0603001] [INSPIRE].
- [61] R.C. Myers and M.C. Wapler, Transport Properties of Holographic Defects, JHEP 12 (2008) 115 [arXiv:0811.0480] [INSPIRE].
- [62] A.A. Starobinsky, A New Type of Isotropic Cosmological Models Without Singularity, Phys. Lett. B 91 (1980) 99 [Adv. Ser. Astrophys. Cosmol. 3 (1987) 130] [INSPIRE].